

Università degli Studi di Pavia Facoltà di Ingegneria

DIPARTIMENTO DI ELETTRICA

Dottorato di Ricerca in Microelettronica XXV ciclo

ANALOG TO DIGITAL CONVERTERS FOR SWITCHING POWER SYSTEMS

Tutor: Chiar.mo Prof. Piero Malcovati Co-Tutor: Chiar.mo Prof. Andrea Baschirotto Coordinatore del Corso di Dottorato: Chiar.mo Prof. Franco Maloberti

> Tesi di Dottorato di Donida Achille

Anno Accademico 2011/2012

Acknowledgments

Contents

Ac	know	ledgments	3
Li	st of F	igures	7
Li	st of T	fables	11
In	trodu	ction	13
1	Swit	ching-Mode Systems	15
	1.1	Linear Voltage Converters	15
		1.1.1 Efficiency Considerations	16
		1.1.2 Linear Regulators	16
		1.1.3 Linear Amplifiers	17
	1.2	Switching-Mode Voltage Converters	18
		1.2.1 Pulse Code Modulation	21
		1.2.2 SMPS Regulator Topologies	21
		1.2.3 Analogy between Class-D Amplifiers and Buck Converters	25
		1.2.4 Efficiency	28
		1.2.5 Linearity	31
		1.2.6 Open-Loop and Closed-Loop Structures	33
2	Digit	tal Control of Switching-Mode Systems	37
	2.1	Analog Control of SMPS Regulators	38
		2.1.1 PWM Voltage-Mode Controllers	38
		2.1.2 PWM Current-Mode Controllers	39
	2.2	Digital Control of SMPS Regulators	39
		2.2.1 Basic Digital Control	40
		2.2.2 Improved Digital Control	45
	2.3	Implemented Digital SMPS	46
		2.3.1 Architecture	47
		2.3.2 Experimental Results	55
	2.4	Analog Control of Class-D Amplifiers	58
		2.4.1 High-Order Analog Class-D Amplifiers	62
	2.5	Digital Control of Class-D Amplifiers	64

		2.5.1	Digital PWM Modulator for Class-D Amplifiers
		2.5.2	Local Feedback for Digital Class-D Amplifiers
	2.6	Impler	nented Closed-Loop Digital Class-D Amplifier 70
3	Multifunction SAR ADC for Digital SMPS		
	3.1	Introdu	action to A/D Converters
		3.1.1	ADC Operation
		3.1.2	ADC Topologies
		3.1.3	ADC Static and Dynamic Performance Metrics 81
	3.2	Succes	sive Approximation Register ADCs
		3.2.1	General Purpose Architecture
		3.2.2	SAR Charge Redistribution Architecture
	3.3	Impler	nented Multifunction SAR ADC
		3.3.1	Requirements and Specifications
		3.3.2	ADC Architecture
		3.3.3	Sample-and-Hold Circuit
		3.3.4	Comparator
		3.3.5	Digital-to-Analog Converter
		3.3.6	Successive Approximation Register and Control Logic 103
		3.3.7	Layout
		338	Experimental Results 107
		5.5.0	
4	ΣΔ	ADC fo	r Digital Class-D Amplifier 115
4	ΣΔ 4.1	ADC fo Basic 2	r Digital Class-D Amplifier 115 $\Sigma\Delta$ Modulator Theory
4	ΣΔ 4.1	ADC fo Basic 2 4.1.1	r Digital Class-D Amplifier 115 ΣΔ Modulator Theory 115 Oversampling 115
4	ΣΔ 4.1	ADC fo Basic 2 4.1.1 4.1.2	r Digital Class-D Amplifier 115 ΣΔ Modulator Theory 115 Oversampling 115 Noise Shaping 117
4	Σ Δ . 4.1 4.2	ADC fo Basic 2 4.1.1 4.1.2 ΣΔ Mo	r Digital Class-D Amplifier 115 ΣΔ Modulator Theory 115 Oversampling 115 Noise Shaping 117 odulator Circuit Topologies 118
4	Σ Δ 4.1 4.2	ADC fo Basic 2 4.1.1 4.1.2 ΣΔ Mo 4.2.1	r Digital Class-D Amplifier115 $\Sigma\Delta$ Modulator Theory115Oversampling115Noise Shaping117odulator Circuit Topologies118Continuous-Time vs. Discrete-Time $\Sigma\Delta$ Modulators118
4	ΣΔ 4.1 4.2	ADC fo Basic 2 4.1.1 4.1.2 ΣΔ Mo 4.2.1 4.2.2	r Digital Class-D Amplifier115 $\Sigma\Delta$ Modulator Theory115Oversampling115Noise Shaping117odulator Circuit Topologies118Continuous-Time vs. Discrete-Time $\Sigma\Delta$ Modulators118Feedforward vs. Feedback Compensation119
4	Σ Δ . 4.1 4.2	ADC fo Basic 2 4.1.1 4.1.2 ΣΔ Mo 4.2.1 4.2.2 4.2.3	Image: Description of the state of the s
4	 ΣΔ 4.1 4.2 4.3 	ADC fo Basic 2 4.1.1 4.1.2 ΣΔ Mo 4.2.1 4.2.2 4.2.3 Impler	r Digital Class-D Amplifier115 $\Sigma\Delta$ Modulator Theory115Oversampling115Noise Shaping117odulator Circuit Topologies118Continuous-Time vs. Discrete-Time $\Sigma\Delta$ Modulators118Feedforward vs. Feedback Compensation119Multi-Bit vs. Single-Bit Quantizer122nented $\Sigma\Delta$ ADC123
4	 ΣΔ . 4.1 4.2 4.3 	ADC fo Basic 2 4.1.1 4.1.2 ΣΔ Mo 4.2.1 4.2.2 4.2.3 Impler 4.3.1	Image: Description of the state of the s
4	 ΣΔ 4.1 4.2 4.3 	ADC fo Basic 2 4.1.1 4.1.2 ΣΔ Mo 4.2.1 4.2.2 4.2.3 Impler 4.3.1 4.3.2	Image: Description of the state of the s
4	 ΣΔ 4.1 4.2 4.3 	ADC fo Basic 2 4.1.1 4.1.2 ΣΔ Mo 4.2.1 4.2.2 4.2.3 Impler 4.3.1 4.3.2 4.3.3	Image: Description of the state of the s
4	 ΣΔ 4.1 4.2 4.3 	ADC fo Basic 2 4.1.1 4.1.2 ΣΔ Mo 4.2.1 4.2.2 4.2.3 Impler 4.3.1 4.3.2 4.3.3 4.3.4	Image: Description of the state of the s
4	 ΣΔ 4.1 4.2 4.3 	ADC fo Basic 2 4.1.1 4.1.2 ΣΔ Mc 4.2.1 4.2.2 4.2.3 Impler 4.3.1 4.3.2 4.3.3 4.3.4 4.3.5	Image: Description of the second system of the second s
4	 ΣΔ 4.1 4.2 4.3 	ADC fo Basic 2 4.1.1 4.1.2 ΣΔ Mo 4.2.1 4.2.2 4.2.3 Impler 4.3.1 4.3.2 4.3.3 4.3.4 4.3.5 4.3.6	Image: Description of the state of the s
4	 ΣΔ 4.1 4.2 4.3 	ADC fo Basic 2 4.1.1 4.1.2 $\Sigma \Delta$ Mo 4.2.1 4.2.2 4.2.3 Impler 4.3.1 4.3.2 4.3.3 4.3.4 4.3.5 4.3.6 4.3.7	Image: Description of the state of the s
4	 ΣΔ 4.1 4.2 4.3 	ADC fo Basic 2 4.1.1 4.1.2 ΣΔ Mo 4.2.1 4.2.2 4.2.3 Impler 4.3.1 4.3.2 4.3.3 4.3.4 4.3.5 4.3.6 4.3.7 4.3.8	Image: Description of the sector of the s
4	 ΣΔ 4.1 4.2 4.3 	ADC fo Basic 2 4.1.1 4.1.2 $\Sigma \Delta$ Mo 4.2.1 4.2.2 4.2.3 Impler 4.3.1 4.3.2 4.3.3 4.3.4 4.3.5 4.3.6 4.3.7 4.3.8 4.3.9	InterviewInterview r Digital Class-D Amplifier 115 $\Sigma\Delta$ Modulator Theory115Oversampling115Noise Shaping117odulator Circuit Topologies118Continuous-Time vs. Discrete-Time $\Sigma\Delta$ Modulators118Feedforward vs. Feedback Compensation119Multi-Bit vs. Single-Bit Quantizer122nented $\Sigma\Delta$ ADC123Requirements and Specifications123ADC Architecture124Quantizer125Digital-to-Analog Converter129Integrators134Dynamic Element Matching Logic137Layout139Experimental Results139

List of Figures

1.1	General linear regulator	16
1.2	General class-A amplifier	17
1.3	Current in a class-A amplifier	18
1.4	Ideal switching system (a) and output voltage waveform $v_s(t)$ (b)	19
1.5	Average output voltage	20
1.6	PWM modulation with constant duty-cycle (a) and variable duty-cycle (b)	20
1.7	Pulse modulations examples: input signal (a), PDM (b) and PWM (c)	22
1.8	PWM modulators: Natural Sampling modulator (a) and Uniform Sam-	
	pling modulator (b)	23
1.9	PWM waveforms: carrier and input signal (a), Natural Sampling output	
	signal (b) and Uniform Sampling output signal (c)	24
1.10	SMPS regulators: synchronous Buck converter (a), Boost converter in	
	DCM (b), Boost converter in CCM (c), and Buck-Boost converter (d)	26
1.11	Analogy between ClassD signal amplifier (a) and SMPS Buck converter (b)	27
1.12	Switching-mode system including the main parasitic components	28
1.13	Body diode reverse recovery charge	30
1.14	Comparison of the efficiency of linear and switching-mode systems	31
1.15	Losses as a function of the output power in a switching-mode system	32
1.16	Dead-time control in the power transistor driving signals	33
1.17	Time errors due to carrier non-linearity	34
1.18	Generic open-loop switching-mode system	34
1.19	Closed-loop class-D amplifier	35
1.20	Closed-loop Buck SMPS	35
0.1	Turical analag valtage mede DW/M controller	20
2.1	Plack diagram of a summent mode DWM controller	39
2.2	Dioted controller for a Duck SMDS	40
2.5	Lightal controller for a Buck SMPS	41
2.4	Inductor summent zero areas detection with micro never law offset anoma	44
2.3	tional amplifiar	16
26	$ \begin{array}{c} \text{(IVEF)} \\ \text{(IVEF)} \\ \end{array} $	40
2.0 2.7	Simplified block diagram of the digital Buck SMDS	4/
2.1 2.8	Simplified timing diagram of the digital Buck SMPS	40
∠.0		49

LIST OF FIGURES

2.9	Block diagram of the digital controller	49
2.10	Digital controller coefficient values as a function of the error signal	50
2.11	Simplified automatic-mode switching finite-state machine	53
2.12	Operating principle of the current sensing circuit	54
2.13	Schematic of the current sensing circuit	54
2.14	Microphotograph of the chip.	56
2.15	Line and load regulation measurement.	57
2.16	Line transient measurement	57
2.17	Load transient measurement	58
2.18	Transient measurement during automatic mode switching from CCM to PSK	59
2.19	Transient measurement during automatic mode switching from PSK to	
	ССМ	59
2.20	Efficiency measurement.	60
2.21	$\Sigma\Delta$ modulator versus class-D amplifier	63
2.22	$\Sigma\Delta$ and class-D amplifier equivalent circuit $\ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots$	63
2.23	Analog and digital solutions for class D amplifiers	64
2.24	Direct digital PWM generation: topology (a) and quantization (b)	65
2.25	A class-D amplifier with digital signal processing	66
2.26	Block diagram of the Pulse Edge Delay Error Correction (PEDEC) con-	
	trol system	67
2.27	Implementation of the Edge Delay (ED) unit	68
2.28	Hybrid analog/digital correction of PWM	69
2.29	Class-D amplifier with Phase-Controlled Loop (PLC) (a) and PLC imple-	
	mentation (b)	69
2.30	Input, output and control signals in the Phase-Controlled Loop (PLC) $\ $.	70
2.31	Closed-loop digital class-D amplifier	71
2.32	Closed-loop BF1 structure	71
2.33	Closed-loop BF2 structure	71
2.34	Closed-loop BF3 structure	72
2.35	Implemented DD3 class-D amplifier architecture	73
31	A/D conversion process	76
3.2	Sampling	76
3.3	Spectrum of a sampled sinusoid (a) and spectrum of a sampled aperiodical	70
0.0	signal (b)	78
3.4	Aliasing effect	78
3.5	Ouantization error of an ideal ADC	79
3.6	A/D converter topologies as a function of resolution and sampling rate	82
3.7	Offset error in A/D conversion	83
3.8	Gain error in A/D conversion	84
3.9	DNL error in A/D conversion	84
3.10	INL error in A/D conversion	85

LIST OF FIGURES

3.11	Block diagram of SAR ADC (a) and DAC output waveform (b)	87
3.12	Charge redistribution SAR rchitecture	89
3.13	Digital output requirements for V_{OUT} conversion	91
3.14	ADC control signals: master clock (a), <i>SAR</i> signal (b), <i>Sample</i> signal (c)	
	and <i>Mode</i> signal (d)	92
3.15	Architecture of the implemented SAR ADC	93
3.16	V_{OUT} voltage range before scaling (a), after scaling (b), and after offset	
	subtraction (c)	95
3.17	Schematic of the SH circuit	96
3.18	SH circuit control phases	97
3.19	Block diagram of the latched comparator	98
3.20	Schematic of the latched comparator	98
3.21	Binary-weighted capacitor array DAC	100
3.22	Two-stage binary-weighted capacitor array	101
3.23	Schematic of the implemented DAC	102
3.24	Circuit operation example: SAR (a), Sample (b), Mode (c), DAC voltage,	
	V_{BAT} and V_{OUT} (d)	107
3.25	Unitary capacitor and switch cell layout	108
3.26	DAC capacitive array layout	109
3.27	Complete ADC layout	110
3.28	Measured ADC output code as a function of V_{BAT}	111
3.29	Measured INL and DNL of the ADC	112
3.30	ADC output spectrum with a sinusoidal input signal at 1 kHz	112
4.1	General $\Sigma\Lambda$ modulator block diagram	116
4.2	Oversampling principle	117
4.3	Simplified linear model of a $\Sigma\Lambda$ modulator	118
4.4	Theoretical in-band quantization noise attenuation as a function of the	110
	OSR for $\Sigma\Delta$ modulators of different order n	119
4.5	Block diagram of DT and CT $\Sigma\Delta$ modulators	120
4.6	Second-order $\Sigma\Delta$ modulator with feedforward compensation	121
4.7	Second-order $\Sigma\Delta$ modulator with feedback compensation	121
4.8	STF of a high-order $\Sigma\Delta$ modulator with feedforward compensation (a)	
	and feedback compensation (b)	122
4.9	$\Sigma\Delta$ modulator whit non-linear DAC error (ϵ_{DAC})	123
4.10	Third-order $\Sigma\Delta$ modulator: CIFB structure (a), CIFF structure (b) and	
	implemented modified CIFB structure (c)	126
4.11	STF of the 3 rd -order conventional CIFB structure	127
4.12	STF of the 3 rd -order modified CIFB structure	127
4.13	Block diagram of the quantizer	128
4.14	Schematic of the fully-differential comparator	129
4.15	Current steering DAC	130

4.16	Unitary current mirror of a current steering DAC: command bit (a), error		
	due to large switches (b) and error due to small switches (c)		
4.17	Resistive DAC		
4.18	Switched-capacitor-resistor DAC		
4.19	Detailed schematic of the implemented SCR DAC		
4.20	Operational amplifier used in the first integrator		
4.21	Bode diagram of the operational amplifier used in the first integrator 136		
4.22	Dynamic element matching implementation and timing		
4.23	Simulated input and output spectra of the $\Sigma\Delta$ modulator for a PWM input		
	signal and $\Sigma\Delta$ modulator signal transfer function (AAF)		
4.24	$CT \ \Sigma\Delta \ modulator \ layout \ \ . \ . \ . \ . \ . \ . \ . \ . \ . $		
4.25	Chip micrograph of the CT $\Sigma\Delta$ modulator, including the class-D amplifier		
	power stage)		
4.26	SNDR of the $\Sigma\Delta$ modulator as a function of the input signal amplitude at		
	1 kHz and SNDR requirements		
4.27	Spectra of the ADC output signal with -42 dB_{FS} and -22 dB_{FS} , 1 kHz		
	input signals		

List of Tables

Comparison between class-D signal amplifier and SMPS Buck converter . 27
Performance summary 61
SAR ADC performance summary
$\Sigma\Delta$ ADC requirements
Coefficients of the $\Sigma\Delta$ modulator
operational amplifier performance summary
CT $\Sigma\Delta$ ADC features

Introduction

In an "electronic" world, where portable devices have become the driving force of the consumer market, new challenges are emerging to increase the performance, while maintaing a reasonable battery life. Thanks to the fast improvement of CMOS fabrication technology, which is pushing toward deep sub-micron integration level, the digital domain looks like the best solution to implement signal processing functions. Indeed, the reduction of the voltage headroom introduces severe constraints for achieving an acceptable dynamic range in the analog domain. Lower cost, lower power consumption, higher yield, and higher re-configurability are the major advantages of using digital signal processing. In recent years, several typically analog functions have been moved in the digital domain. This evolution means that the Analog-to-Digital (A/D) Converters (ADCs) are becoming the key components in many electronic system. They are, indeed, the bridge between the analog and the digital worlds, and, therefore, their efficiency and accuracy often determine the overall system performance. However, not all of the analog signal processing functions can be implemented in the digital domain. For example, signal amplification and power supply voltage regulation are two functions that are inherently analog, thus requiring analog power-efficient solutions, such as the switching-mode technique. This technique is based on the manipulation of the power supply voltage through a switching system, in order to produce a signal or a specific constant voltage value, with maximum efficiency. All the switching-mode systems, however, require some sort of control circuit, which often consumes a significant amount of power. It is obvious that moving the control functions of switching-mode analog circuits into the digital domain would inherently be the best solution, since it would benefit of the advantages of digital signal processing, while implementing high-efficiency analog functions. However, such switching systems with digital control require high-performance low-power ADCs.

This thesis focuses on the design of two different ADCs, used in two digitally controlled switching-mode systems. The first system is a digitally controlled Switched-Mode Power Supply (SMPS), in which a multi-function Successive Approximation Register (SAR) ADC is used to achieve the required performance with minimum power consumption and area. The device, realized with a 65 nm CMOS technology, is designed for portable applications, where silicon area is critical. The second design is focused on the implementation of a third-order low-pass hybrid continuous-time (CT) multi-bit $\Sigma\Delta$ modulator, implemented with a 45nm CMOS technology. This ADC is included in a fully-digital class-D amplifier for closing the feedback loop, ensuring high linearity and an intrinsic anti-aliasing filter. Class-D audio amplifier are the most efficient audio power stages. Likewise a SMPS, a class-D amplifier is based on the duty cycle regulation of the switched power supply.

Before describing in detail the two designs, we will introduce the switching-mode systems in general, focusing in particular on class-D amplifiers and SMPS, in order to determine the best ADC topologies for these applications. In Chapter 1 the general aspects of switching-mode power systems and the main benefits with respect to linear solutions will be analyzed. Chapter 2 will focus on the digital solutions to control the switching-mode power systems. Analog and digital solutions will be compared considering the evolution toward deep sub-micron technologies. In Chapter 3 the SAR ADC designed in 65nm CMOS technology will be described, showing the results of the complete SMPS system. In Chapter 4 the CT $\Sigma\Delta$ modulator in 40nm CMOS technology will be presented, together with the first measurements of the ADC stand alone. Finally, the conclusions will be discussed in Chapter 5.

Chapter 1

Switching-Mode Systems

In a complex electronic system there are many cases where it is necessary to increase or reduce the voltage level. According to the nature of the signal, it possible to distinguish two main cases: DC-DC or AC-AC converters. In the first case we talk about voltage regulators, while in the second case of signal amplifiers.

In many cases it is necessary to adjust a constant voltage to achieve the power supply levels required by different components. These components may be digital or analog, and both of them have different requirements in terms of supply voltage levels, supply voltage tolerances and current consumption levels. In this case DC-DC converters are required. A DC-DC converter provides a constant DC output voltage, which is steadily maintained at the designed value.

On the other hand it is often necessary to increase the power of a time variant signal, increasing its voltage level. In this case we need a signal amplifier able to follow the input signal variations without introducing distortion. A typical case are audio amplifiers, used to amplify the voltage signal to drive the inductive speaker load. Unlike the voltage regulator, the signal amplifier typically works with variable signals in a given frequency range, and, therefore, it is an AC-AC converter.

In both cases there are many solutions to optimize the performance in the appropriate scope. In this chapter we will examine the common theory used to regulate the DC voltage and to amplify an AC audio signal increasing the efficiency.

1.1 Linear Voltage Converters

DC-DC and AC-AC converters have similar circuit topology even though they operate in different current regime (direct and alternative). In both cases we can distinguish two main topologies: linear and switching system. In a linear solution generally the output voltage is obtained by varying a resistance trough a control signal. The output voltage is a percentage of the input voltage (or power supply) and the residual voltage is lost on the control resistance. This make the linear systems very inefficient.



Figure 1.1: General linear regulator

1.1.1 Efficiency Considerations

When considering portable devices, power dissipation should be minimal both for achieving the longest possible battery life time and for minimizing heat generation. Obviously, the less energy is lost during normal operation of a system, the better it is. The parameter that defines the effectiveness of a system it is called efficiency. The efficiency η of a generic system is defined as the ratio between the output power P_{OUT} and the input power P_{SUP} of the system:

$$\eta = \frac{P_O}{P_{SUP}} = \frac{P_O}{P_O + P_{DISS}}.$$
(1.1)

In particular, we can specify more in detail P_{SUP} as shown in (1.1), in which P_{DISS} includes all the power losses. In applications where power consumption is not particularly important, a constant quiescent current is used in the active devices. This current, also called "operating current" or "ground current", is never delivered to the load, but it flows from the power supply to ground. Since the load current often varies widely, the net effect of the quiescent current also varies. The question is, which load occurs for the greatest amount of time? If load currents are small for most of the time, then the quiescent current has to be low to achieve high efficiency. This caveat is especially critical in designs that never actually turn off. This is the case of linear regulators and linear amplifiers.

1.1.2 Linear Regulators

In a linear regulator power is transferred continuously from the input supply to the output load. The control circuitry must monitor (sense) the output voltage, and adjust the current by changing the voltage on the gate (or base) of a transistor used as a resistor. The transistor size defines the maximum load current which the regulator can provide while maintaining a stable output voltage. Typically, the linear regulator offers small physical size and low noise operation, but, on the other hand, it has low efficiency and it is able to provide only output voltages lower than the supply voltage. As shown in Figure 1.1, a



Figure 1.2: General class-A amplifier

linear regulator is similar to a variable resistor. The wasted power is then given by:

$$P_{DISS} = I_O \cdot (V_S - V_O). \tag{1.2}$$

A linear regulator may be preferred for light loads (small I_0) or when the desired output voltage approaches the source voltage (small $\Delta V = V_S - V_O$). Indeed all linear regulators require an input voltage at least some minimum amount higher than the desired output voltage. That minimum amount is called the dropout voltage. If the dropout decreases, the efficiency increases and we have a so-called Low-Dropout (LDO) regulator.

1.1.3 Linear Amplifiers

Power amplifiers can be divided in different categories, depending both on the topology and how the amplifier delivers the power to the load: each category is called class and features different characteristics. The linear amplifiers belong to class A, B, AB, and C. In the class-A amplifier, shown in Figure 1.2, the input signal is applied to the gate of transistor M1 that is biased by the current source I_0 . Even in the absence of input signal, a bias current I_0 is always absorbed from supply voltage V_s , producing a fixed and significant power loss. Considering a sinusoidal input signal:

$$V(t) = A \cdot \sin\left(2\pi f t\right),\tag{1.3}$$

as shown in Figure 1.3, the power transferred to the load is given by:

$$P_L = R \cdot I_{Leff}^2 = R \cdot \frac{V_0^2}{(2 \cdot R^2)} = \frac{V_0^2}{2 \cdot R},$$
(1.4)



Figure 1.3: Current in a class-A amplifier

while the power delivered by the supply is:

$$P_S = 2 \cdot \frac{{V_S}^2}{R}.\tag{1.5}$$

Therefore, the efficiency becomes:

$$\eta = \frac{P_L}{P_S} = 0.25 \cdot \frac{V_0^2}{V_S} \to \eta_{max} = 25\%.$$
(1.6)

According to (1.6), the theoretical efficiency is poor and, therefore, the use of class-A amplifiers can be tolerated only when neither power consumption nor thermal dissipation causes problems. Nevertheless, this class of amplifiers ensures very high linearity and it is easy to design due to the small number of components, thus making this configuration very popular in many non portable applications.

Class-B, AB and C amplifiers feature better efficiency than class-A stages, reaching values of the order of 50%, but at the expense of worse linearity performance.

1.2 Switching-Mode Voltage Converters

To increase the efficiency, the most common technique is to use a switching converter topology, based on the pulse code modulation, which transforms the input signal in a rail-to-rail switching square-wave that can drive in a very efficient way the output load. An output filter is then introduced, in order to demodulate the amplified signal (or the DC value) and filter out all the high frequency spurs introduced by the modulation. The pulse code modulation is adopted both to regulate a DC voltage supply, in a Switching-Mode-Power-Supply (SMPS), or to amplify an audio signal, in a class-D amplifier, as show in Figure 1.4.



Figure 1.4: Ideal switching system (a) and output voltage waveform $v_s(t)$ (b)

Considering the ideal circuit illustrated in Figure 1.4(a), the switch produces a rectangular voltage waveform $v_o(t)$, as shown in Figure 1.4(b). Voltage $v_o(t)$ is equal to the DC input voltage V_S when the switch is in position 1, while it is equal to zero when the switch is in position 2. The inverse of the switching period T_S is called switching frequency, f_s . The duty ratio D is defined as the fraction of the switching period that the switch spends in position 1. The complement of the duty ratio, D', is defined as (1 - D). This kind of modulation is called Pulse Width Modulation (PWM). Integrating $v_o(t)$ over the period T_S , we obtain the average value:

$$\langle v_o(t) \rangle = \frac{1}{T_S} \int_0^{T_S} v_o(t) dt.$$
(1.7)

The integral in (1.7) is given by the highlighted area under the curve, as shown in Figure 1.5. Therefore, the average value $\langle v_o(t) \rangle$ is:

$$\langle v_o(t) \rangle = \frac{1}{T_S} \int_0^{T_s} v_o(t) dt = \frac{1}{T_S} (DT_s V_S) = DV_S.$$
 (1.8)

The average output voltage is, therefore, a function of D. In order to obtain the average output voltage, a low-pass filter has to be introduced. In DC regulators the filter will be designed to extract the DC components, but to reject the components of $v_o(t)$ at the switching frequency and its harmonics. The PWM signal is periodic and its duty cycle can be fixed or change very slowly with respect to T_S , as shown in Figure 1.6(a). By contrast, in a class-D amplifier, the PWM signal is the product between a carrier (generally a triangular wave) and the audio signal to be amplified. Then, $v_o(t)$ is filtered to extract the signal in the audio band, as shown Figure 1.6(b), and to reject the high frequency spurs introduced by the modulation.



Figure 1.5: Average output voltage



Figure 1.6: PWM modulation with constant duty-cycle (a) and variable duty-cycle (b)

1.2.1 Pulse Code Modulation

Pulse code modulation is the key feature of a switching-mode converter. Two are the main existing pulse code modulation techniques: the Pulse Density Modulation (PDM) and the Pulse Width Modulation (PWM). For both modulations the output signal consists of trains of pulses with variable density in the time domain, as shown in Figure 1.7. With PDM, especially for large input signal amplitudes, the output transistors are switched on and off quite often, thus introducing significant switching losses. Moreover, PDM requires a more complex modulator implementation with respect to PWM, which normally requires just a comparator. For these reasons class-D amplifiers and DC-DC converters normally use PWM modulation, which can be implemented in two main versions.

The first PWM version is called Natural Sampling (NS). As shown in Figure 1.8(a) it is obtained from the comparison between the modulating signal and a periodic carrier signal, that usually is a triangular or saw-tooth waveform. Figure 1.9(b) shows an example of NS signal behavior: due to the absence of any form of sampling, this modulation is completely analog and features an ideally null distortion. For this reason this type of modulation is preferred in the class-D amplifiers.

The second PWM version is called Uniform Sampling (US) and it is represented in Figure 1.9(c). In this case a sample-and-hold circuit is inserted in front of the comparator, in order compare the carrier with a fixed input value, as shown in Figure 1.8(b). This kind of modulation introduces a delay time that cannot in general be neglected and represents the most significant difference between uniformly sampled and naturally sampled modulators. This delay causes a phase lag, which introduces many in band harmonics, but is often used in mixed analog-digital systems, where a very good interface between digital part (input) and analog part (power output) is needed. In these cases, PWM with US does not worsen the system linearity performance, since the digital input signals are already sampled, while the performance mainly depends on quantization and sampling frequency.

1.2.2 SMPS Regulator Topologies

The basic premise behind the operation of SMPS is the use of switches to charge an energy storage element from the input power source and then discharge the same element to the load. Since charging and discharging occur in separate time intervals, it becomes possible to decouple the energy transfer from the input to the output. The switching process to accomplish this decoupling produces a periodic waveform with a DC component and harmonic components at multiples of the switching frequency, which have then to be filtered.

Starting from these assumptions, it is possible to design different DC-DC converter topologies. It is possible to distinguish three main switching-converter families, from which stem all the other topologies.



Figure 1.7: Pulse modulations examples: input signal (a), PDM (b) and PWM (c)



Figure 1.8: PWM modulators: Natural Sampling modulator (a) and Uniform Sampling modulator (b)

Synchronous Buck Converter

In a synchronous Buck converter, the DC output voltage can only be smaller than the supply voltage. This topology is defined as synchronous because the on/off period is controlled by the switch driving phase in contrast with other configurations where the discharging of the inductance takes place through a diode. As shown in Figure 1.10(a), in an ideal buck converter, there are two time intervals during each switching period: one in which the inductor is charged through the up-switch and one in which the inductor is discharged through the down-switch. Such operation is called Continuous Conduction Mode (CCM) and is characterized by a two-level switch-node voltage and a continuous inductor current. The switching process generates a rectangular voltage waveform at the switch node, with peak value equal to the input voltage and duty-cycle set by the gate-drive signal, which is then low-pass filtered to remove the harmonics at multiples of the switching frequency. This produces a DC output voltage with superimposed ripple (due to non-ideal filtering). The magnitude of the DC component of the output voltage V_0 depends on the input voltage V_s , as well as the duty-cycle D, according to:

$$V_O = D \cdot V_S. \tag{1.9}$$

Boost Converter

The basic principle of a Boost converter is illustrated in Figure 1.10(b). The inductor is charged when the switch is on and is discharged when the diode is on. Such a converter can only increase the voltage, but not reduce it. When the switch is on, the current flows



Figure 1.9: PWM waveforms: carrier and input signal (a), Natural Sampling output signal (b) and Uniform Sampling output signal (c)

through the inductor charging it. In this phase the diode is open and the current on the load is supplied by the output capacitor. When the switch is turned off, the inductor discharges on the capacitor through the diode. If the discharging inductor current reaches zero before the end of the switching period, a third time interval is introduced, during which both the switch and the diode are off and the inductor is in steady-state at zero current, resulting in a discontinuous inductor current waveform. This mode of operation is known as Discontinuous Conduction Mode (DCM) and can occur during low load conditions for any SMPS employing a diode, but does not occur if the diode is replaced with an active switch, as in the synchronous Buck converter. The output voltage in DCM can be calculated as:

$$V_O = \frac{1 + \sqrt{1 + \frac{4D^2}{K}}}{2} \cdot V_S,$$
(1.10)

where

$$K = \frac{2L}{R_L T_s}.$$
(1.11)

The operation in DCM or CCM depends on the inductance value. The limit between the two modes is determined by:

$$L_0 = \frac{R_L T_s \cdot D \left(1 - D\right)^2}{2}.$$
 (1.12)

If $L > L_0$, the circuit operates in CCM and V_0 is equal to:

$$V_{O} = \frac{1}{1 - D} \cdot V_{S}.$$
 (1.13)

However, operating the Boost converter in CCM is difficult because of stability issues and, therefore, it is preferable to use it in DCM.

Buck-Boost Converter

The last topology is the Buck-Boost converter, show in Figure 1.10(d). This converter can either increase or decrease the voltage with polarity inversion. The inductor is charged when the switch is on and the diode is off. When the switch turns off, the inductor forces the current through the diode changing the polarity of V_0 . The output voltage can be larger or smaller than the supply voltage depending on the value of D, according to:

$$V_O = \frac{D}{1 - D} \cdot V_S. \tag{1.14}$$

1.2.3 Analogy between Class-D Amplifiers and Buck Converters

Class-D amplifiers and Buck DC-DC converters are actually quite similar both in terms of topology and of operating principle, as illustrated in Figure 1.11, although the functional scope, the variables involved, and the qualitative factors are different.



Figure 1.10: SMPS regulators: synchronous Buck converter (a), Boost converter in DCM (b), Boost converter in CCM (c), and Buck-Boost converter (d)

1.2. SWITCHING-MODE VOLTAGE CONVERTERS



Figure 1.11: Analogy between ClassD signal amplifier (a) and SMPS Buck converter (b)

The main differences between the two system are summarized in Table 1.1. Firstly, the reference signal in a synchronous Buck converter is constant (or changes very slowly), while in a class-D amplifier it is an audio signal, which is continuously changing. This means that the duty cycle is relatively fixed in the Buck converter, whereas it varies in the class-D amplifier. Moreover, the output filter in the Buck converter is designed to obtain a DC output voltage with low ripple and the inductor is sized to deliver a constant current towards to the load. By contrast, in a class-D amplifier, the inductor is included in the speaker (the load) and the current flows in both directions. Finally, the MOS power transistors are optimized differently: in the Buck converter the main target is to maximize the efficiency, while in a class-D amplifier the main goal is to achieve good linearity.

Table 1.1: Comparison between class-D signal amplifier and SMPS Buck converter

Parameter	Buck Converter	Class-D Amplfier
Input format	Fixed	Variable (audio signal)
Output current	Positive	Negative and positive
Output filter constraints	Small ripple	Audio signal band, linear phase
Quality criteria	Load transient, line transient	Distortion, noise, power-supply rejection ratio



Figure 1.12: Switching-mode system including the main parasitic components

1.2.4 Efficiency

Theoretically, due to the behavior of switching-mode systems, no power stage bias current is needed. All the power drained from the supply is delivered without losses to the load, leading ideally to 100% efficiency. In the real world, however, there are anyway sources of power loss. Then, it is important to evaluate the impact of each component on the overall losses. Each loss component can be allocated into the two following categories:

- DC losses (conduction losses and quiescent current);
- AC losses (switching losses).

Figure 1.12 shows the circuit parasitic elements that are the main source of power dissipation in a switching-mode-system. The equivalent circuit includes the switch onresistances ($R_{on,p}$ and $R_{on,n}$) and the inductor winding resistance ($R_{DC,L}$), the switching node parasitic capacitance (C_{SW}), and the parasitic drain-body diodes ($D_{db,p}$ and $D_{db,n}$) of the MOSs power transistors.

Conduction Losses

The current flowing through non-ideal power transistors, filter elements, and metal interconnections results in a power dissipation in each component equal to:

$$P_{COND,i} = I_{RMS,i}^2 \cdot R_i, \tag{1.15}$$

where I_{RMS} is the root-mean-square value of the current flowing through the *i*th component, and R_i is the parasitic resistance of the *i*th component. In PWM mode, the I_{RMS} has DC and AC components:

$$I_{RMS,i}^2 = I_{RMS,DC,i}^2 + I_{RMS,AC,i}^2.$$
(1.16)

In a class-D amplifier the AC components (harmonic losses) are larger, due to intermodulation between the input signal and the carrier frequency. In the DC-DC converters, the losses are mainly due to the DC current, while the AC components are caused by the ripple. In both of cases the performance depends strongly on the load and filter quality. The conduction losses are proportional to the signal level.

Gate-Drive Switching Losses

Pulling up and down the gate of a power transistor in each switching cycle dissipates a dynamic average power given by:

$$P_{GATE} = E_{GATE} \cdot f_S, \tag{1.17}$$

where E_{GATE} is the energy required for off-to-on-to-off gate transition (which can include some energy due to the Miller effect), and includes the power dissipation in the driver circuitry. Since the gate-drive loss is independent of the load current, it degrades the light-load efficiency.

Gate-Drive Timing Error

There are tree mutually exclusive mechanisms of losses due to timing errors which can occur in the switching of the power MOSFETs, all independent of the output current:

• *Cross-Conduction Loss* — A short-circuit path may temporarily exist between the input rails during power MOSFET switching transitions. To avoid potentially large short-circuit losses, it is necessary to provide dead-times in the conduction of the MOSFETs with local digital feedback, to ensure that the two devices never conduct simultaneously. Cross-conduction losses are given by:

$$P_{SW,CC} = \frac{1}{2} \left(t_{SW,on} + t_{SW,off} \right) \cdot f_S \cdot \frac{V_S}{R_{DS,on}}, \qquad (1.18)$$

where $t_{SW,on}$ and $t_{SW,off}$ are the conduction time during the on and off states, f_S is the switching frequency, V_s the supply voltage and $R_{DS,on}$ the transistor on-resistance.

• Body Diode Conduction — If the dead-times are too long, the parasitic body diode of the low-side NMOS power transistor may be forced to pick up the inductor current for a fraction of each switching cycle. Since the forward bias diode voltage V_{DIODE} is around 700 mV, in low-voltage applications it can be comparable to the output voltage and its conduction loss may be significant:

$$P_{DIODE} = 2 \cdot (I_{LOAD} V_{DIODE} t_{ERR} f_S), \qquad (1.19)$$

where t_{ERR} is the timing error between complementary power MOSFET conduction intervals and I_{LOAD} is the output current. Furthermore, when the PMOS device is



Figure 1.13: Body diode reverse recovery charge

turned on, it must remove the excess minority carrier charge from the body diode, thus dissipating an energy given by:

$$E_{ERR} = Q_{RR} V_S, \tag{1.20}$$

where Q_{RR} is the charge stored in the parasitic body diode shown in Figure 1.13.

• Capacitive Switching Loss — The PMOS transistor MP charges the parasitic capacitance C_{SW} to V_S during each switching cycle, thus dissipating an average power given by:

$$P_{SW,LH} = \frac{1}{2} C_{SW} V_S^2 f_S, \qquad (1.21)$$

where C_{SW} includes the reverse-biased drain-body junction diffusion capacitance C_{db} and some or all of the gate-drain overlap (Miller) capacitances C_{gd} of the power transistors, the wiring capacitance from their interconnection, and the stray capacitance associated with bonding wires and pads.

Quiescent Power Consumption

The PWM generator and the other control circuits consume static power (P_Q). In low-power applications, this power consumption term may contribute substantially to the total losses, even at full-load.

Global Efficiency

Taking into account all the loss contributions, the overall efficiency of a switching-mode system is given by:

$$\eta = \frac{P_{LOAD}}{P_{LOAD} + P_Q + P_{SW,CC} + P_{SW,LH} + P_{DIODE} + P_{COND} + P_{GATE} + P_J},$$
(1.22)



Figure 1.14: Comparison of the efficiency of linear and switching-mode systems

where P_J are the losses due to Joule effect, significant especially with large output signal levels.

Figure 1.14 shows a comparison of the efficiency between a linear and a switchingmode system. The difference between the two solution is quite large, especially for low output power, where the output signal is much lower than the supply voltage. In this case, in a linear system the power loss on the regulator resistance is large, while a switching system is efficient at low output power too, where only switching losses and quiescent power losses are significant, as shown in Figure 1.15.

1.2.5 Linearity

Unlike in SMPS DC-DC converter which works with constant output voltage, the output signal linearity is the most important parameter for signal amplifiers. Total Harmonic Distortion (THD) is the parameter used to define the linearity performance of the system. When a sine-wave is applied to a non-linear amplifier, at the output we obtain an amplified sine-wave at the base frequency of the signal, plus higher-order components with frequencies multiple of the base frequency. The THD is defined as:

$$THD = \frac{\sum_{n=2}^{\infty} P_n}{P_1},\tag{1.23}$$

where P_1 is the power of the fundamental harmonic with frequency equal to the frequency of the input signal (base frequency) and $\sum_{n=2}^{\infty} P_n$ is the power of the higher-order harmon-



Figure 1.15: Losses as a function of the output power in a switching-mode system

ics.

A class-D amplifier, unlike the amplifiers belonging to the linear classes, is intrinsically a non-linear system, since it involves both non-linear blocks and timing error components. As a matter of fact, after the PWM modulator the input signal information is transferred from the voltage domain to the time domain (pulse width), where, unfortunately, it can be easily effected (distorted) by uncorrelated delays introduced by the different system blocks. The main contribution in this sense is introduced by the so called "dead-time" control. Such control is introduced to overcome the cross-conduction problem: basically a suitable digital logic within the class-D amplifier output drivers ensures that each transistor of a branch is turned on only when the other if completely off, as illustrated in Figure 1.16.

In practice, during a certain time interval (the dead-time), both transistors of the output branch are off, thus preventing cross-conduction. However, although the dead-time introduction improves significantly the efficiency, it also worsens the linearity because, changing the PWM timing, it effects the input signal information. For this reason, a tradeoff between efficiency and THD has always to be considered in the design of the dead-time control circuit.

Another very important aspect, always related to the PWM timing, is the carrier linearity. As shown in Figure 1.17, a non linear carrier introduces time errors on each switching edge, with respect to the linear case, thus producing distortion contributions observable as in-band harmonics after the demodulation.

Other non-linearity contributions are due to asymmetries in rise/fall time of the power transistor driving signals, hysteresis and delays of the PWM comparators, non-idealities in



Figure 1.16: Dead-time control in the power transistor driving signals

the bridge drivers (e. g. saturation), and mismatches among the power bridge transistors.

1.2.6 Open-Loop and Closed-Loop Structures

A simple example of generic switching-mode system is shown in Figure 1.18. Depending on the reference signal and the output filter it can operate as DC-DC or AC-AC converter. This structure is very easy to implement, features high input impedance, and is intrinsically stable. However, the performance is limited by the quality of the supply voltage. Indeed, noise, disturbances, and drift of the power supply voltage affect both the gain, regulation, and linearity features. To overcome this limitation quite often both DC-DC and AC-AC converters are implemented with a closed-loop topology.

Closed-Loop Class-D Amplifier

In an open-loop class-D amplifier the overall gain depends on the supply voltage, which has to be accurate. Moreover, the output power transistors are directly connected to the power supply and, hence, any noise or disturbance on the power rails (ΔV_S) is transferred to the load (ΔV_O), leading to a degradation of the Power-Supply Rejection Ratio (PSRR), defined as:

$$PSRR = \frac{\Delta V_S}{\Delta V_O} \tag{1.24}$$

Every non ideality introduced by the PWM modulator, the drivers, or the output stage influences directly the quality of the output signal. To overcome these limitations, most class-D amplifiers are used in a closed-loop configuration [1], as shown in Figure 1.19, where the PWM modulator is driven by difference between the input and the output signals amplified by an integrator. Due to the closed-loop topology, all the non-idealities occurring after the integrator (like distortion, and PSRR) are referred to the input divided by the integrator gain, which is large in the signal band, and their importance is then strongly reduced. Moreover, the overall (closed-loop) gain is well determined by the resistor ratio R_{FB}/R_{IN} .



Figure 1.17: Time errors due to carrier non-linearity



Figure 1.18: Generic open-loop switching-mode system



Figure 1.19: Closed-loop class-D amplifier



Figure 1.20: Closed-loop Buck SMPS

Closed-Loop Buck SMPS

In a Buck SMPS closed-loop operation is required to achieve the desired regulation performance. Indeed, the goal of a voltage regulator design is to realize a system whose behavior is as close as possible to an ideal voltage-controlled voltage source, with the highest power efficiency and highest immunity against input and output disturbances. This is obtained again by regulating the duty-cycle of the PWM waveform on the basis of the difference between the reference and the output signals, suitably amplified. In most voltage-mode regulators the loop gain is provided by an operational amplifier, as shown in Figure 1.20.
Chapter 2

Digital Control of Switching-Mode Systems

Power electronics for consumer applications represents a typical example of engineering tradeoff among costs, performance, system complexity, efficiency and robustness. In this context, the control circuits for SMPS and class-D amplifiers have been traditionally achieved through analog techniques with dedicated integrated circuits (ICs). Analog compensation is well known among power electronics engineers and provides the designer with an excellent tool for maximizing the performance/cost ratio. However, as switchingsystems are becoming increasingly complex and often composed of smaller interacting units, the classical concept of control has gradually evolved into the more general problem of subsystems management, used to increase the performance and the efficiency. Besides the basic control function, a number of additional features are often required, such as smart power management for increasing the efficiency of a SMPS system depending to the load, or control of the output dynamics of class-D amplifiers, in order to improve the linearity and reduce the power consumption. These control circuits often allow a certain degree of programmability of the compensation characteristics. Implementing the control circuits in the digital domain could potentially meet the aforementioned requirements very effectively, due to the versatility and programmability inherent in the digital approach. On the other hand, a digital controller finds its major weakness in the achievable closed-loop dynamic performance. The time required for A/D conversion, the computational delays, and the sampling-related delays strongly limit the small-signal closed-loop bandwidth of a digitally controlled SMPS or class-D amplifier. For a digital class-D amplifier, in addition to the time considerations, A/D conversion linearity and resolution are of paramount importance, leading to system complexity. For these reasons, intensive scientific research activity is addressing the problem of making digital controller stronger competitors against their analog counterparts in terms of achievable performance.

After reviewing in Chapter 1 the general features and performance of switching-mode systems, in Chapter 2 we will focus on the implementation of digital control in such systems. We will firstly discuss some typical SMPS architectures with analog control from a system-level point of view. Then some digital control implementation will be

illustrated and, finally, we will describe the realized digital Buck SMPS. Likewise, for class-D amplifiers, we will describe introduce basic analog and digital solutions before describing the designed prototype.

2.1 Analog Control of SMPS Regulators

As mentioned in Chapter 1, closed-loop regulators require a control circuit, which has to monitor the output voltage, change the operating mode according to the load current, and in general optimize the efficiency. In commercial low-power SMPS, on-chip integrated analog controllers are mostly used. Low-cost, high-efficiency, design simplicity, and a relatively good dynamic response are the main reasons for their popularity. In this section, two of the most common analog solutions are reviewed.

2.1.1 PWM Voltage-Mode Controllers

Voltage-mode compensation is the most straightforward control strategy used to maintain the output voltage at the desired value. The PWM signal is generated using the voltage feedback information only (i. e. the difference between output and reference voltage). Because of their simplicity, Voltage-Mode Controllers (VCM) are the dominant solution in low-power low-cost systems. The controllers are used in miniature battery powered devices and are also widely employed in higher power systems that are produced in large volumes.

A typical VCM implementation is shown in Figure 2.1. It consists of two main blocks: a pulse-width modulator and a combined compensator subtraction network. The modulator consists of a comparator and a sawtooth waveform generator. The PWM comparator compares the sawtooth waveform (whose frequency is equal to the switching frequency) with error voltage. The modulator gain depends on the sawtooth peak-to-peak amplitude. The comparator provides a constant-frequency, variable-pulse-width signal that drives the power stage. The whole control circuit structure is very simple and cost effective, since it can be implemented with just two operational amplifiers, two comparators (an additional amplifier and a comparator are needed for the sawtooth generator), and few passive components.

The circuit of Figure 2.1 is based on a typical type-III/lead-lag compensation network, which offers good voltage regulation in steady state and fast dynamic response. However, in the analog implementation it is difficult to control the compensator transfer function [2], i. e. the compensator control law. The law depends on the values of a large number of resistors and capacitors, which have tolerances, change with temperature, and are influenced by aging. Because of these considerations a slower compensator ensuring system stability for all operating conditions is typically used [3] and the control bandwidth is usually limited. Consequently, the LC components of the power stage are over designed, to reduce the magnitude of the output voltage deviations.



Figure 2.1: Typical analog voltage-mode PWM controller

2.1.2 PWM Current-Mode Controllers

Current-Mode Control (CMC) architectures may help to realize voltage regulators with good dynamic performance when the input supply voltage is susceptible to fast and sharp transient variations. Figure 2.2 shows the block diagram of a CMC Buck regulator.

While in a VMC regulator a sawtooth waveform, separately generated, is compared with the error voltage, in a CMC regulator the inductor current is converted to a voltage signal and replaces the sawtooth waveform. Therefore, the CMC involves two loops. An inner loop, realizing a form of feed-forward, and an outer voltage loop, realizing a classical output voltage feedback. Nowadays, the most popular type of CMC is the so called peak-current-mode control. In peak CMC, the high-side switch is turned-off when the inductor current reaches a threshold level, determined by the difference between the control signal (provided by the voltage error amplifier from feedback loop) and a compensation ramp signal. Without entering in details, the compensation ramp is necessary to avoid sub-harmonic oscillations in applications requiring duty-cycle values higher than 0.5.

The first advantage of CMCs is that the control-to-output transfer function has a single pole at low frequency, since the inductor is controlled by the current loop. This improves the phase margin and requires only first-order compensation circuits. Secondly, since the inductor current rises with a slope determined by the difference between the input and output voltages, the regulator immediately responds to line variations. On the other hand, the main disadvantages are the large susceptibility to switching node noise and the cost represented by the additional power dissipation of the current sensing circuit.

2.2 Digital Control of SMPS Regulators

The rapid advances in CMOS and VLSI technology have enabled the development of high-performance, practical, cost-effective, and low-power digital SMPS controllers [4]. Figure 2.3 shows the block diagram of an advanced digital controller that closes the feed-



Figure 2.2: Block diagram of a current-mode PWM controller

back loop around a SMPS.

In a digital control loop one or more state variables are sampled and quantized by means of A/D Converters (ADCs). Adequate signal sensing and analog conditioning circuitry is usually required before the A/D conversion. The discretized information is processed by the digital compensator through its control algorithm, which calculates the discrete-time control signal D[n] on a sampling cycle basis. As in analog control schemes, the PWM modulator plays a key role in interfacing the control system to the switching converter. In a digitally controlled power converter, the Digital Pulse-Width Modulator (DPWM) acts as a D/A Converter (DAC), as its function is to translate the digital sequence D[n], produced by the compensator, in an analog PWM signal D(t) suitable for driving the SMPS power switches. Since modern power switches require large sourcing/sinking current capability from the gate signal during the switching transitions, gate drivers are usually present as an interface between the DPWM and the power converter. The function of the gate drivers is to enhance the driving capabilities of the PWM signal D(t) by increasing its power level, as well as to perform proper voltage level conversion. Beside its control function, the digital system may include diagnostics, communication, and selftuning capabilities. The result is that a digital controller not only regulates the output voltage, but can also perform complex sequencing and can monitor key parameters, like average current and power for the host system.

2.2.1 Basic Digital Control

In the scheme shown in Figure 2.3, three specific blocks are of paramount importance to achieve the high regulation performance required: the ADC, to sample the error voltage (and an associated set-point reference DAC), the digital filter to compensate the feedback loop (i. e. Compensator), and the Digital Pulse-Width Modulator (DPWM) to generate the gate-drive signals.



Figure 2.3: Digital controller for a Buck SMPS

A/D Converter (ADC)

The sampling and quantization of the DC-DC converter state variables, once sensing and conditioning is performed, serves the purpose of both providing feedback signals for the compensator and the necessary monitoring function for other features of the digital system, like diagnostics or auto-tuning. From a system-level point of view, there are two main aspects to be considered in selecting the A/D converter, namely its resolution n_{AD} (i. e. the length of the output binary word) and its conversion time Δt_{AD} . The ADC resolution can be selected once the Dynamic Range (*DR*) required for the sampled signal in the digital domain is known. For an input signal uniformly distributed between 0 and *a* the resulting Signal-to-Noise Ratio (*SNR*) is:

$$SNR [dB] = 6.02 \cdot n_{AD} - \log_{10}\left(\frac{FSR}{a}\right), \qquad (2.1)$$

where FSR is the Full-Scale Range. From the condition SNR > DR the required ADC resolution is found.

Digitally controlled SMPS usually require high conversion rate ADCs in spite of the relatively low sampling rate of the converter state variables, which may be equal to the switching frequency or few times higher. In fact, the A/D conversion time Δt_{AD} is of extreme importance when the ADC is operated within a feedback loop, as any delay time translates into a phase lag that limits the achievable closed-loop bandwidth:

$$\Delta\phi_{AD}(f) = -2\pi f \Delta t_{AD}. \tag{2.2}$$

The term of comparison is represented by the converter switching period T_s , as discussed for gate driving delays: at a given closed=loop bandwidth f_c , defined as some fraction α of the converter switching frequency f_s , evaluation of (2.2) yields:

$$\Delta\phi_{AD}(f_C) = -2\pi\alpha f \frac{\Delta t_{AD}}{T_S}.$$
(2.3)

Negligible values of $\Delta \phi_{AD}(f_C)$ are achieved for conversion rates in the order of tens of mega-samples per second.

Beside these system-level discussions, additional application-specific considerations have to be made in order to identify the most suitable A/D converter. In fully-integrated digital controllers the use of area efficient ADCs is usually mandatory. Power consumption is also of primary concern especially in portable applications and it limits both the ADC sampling rate and the ADC resolution.

Digital Pulse-Width Modulator (DPWM)

In any digital control scheme, a control algorithm or control law is employed to process data sampled from the analog plant and produce the discrete-time control signal D[n] used to achieve the desired control action. In pulse-width modulated SMPS this action is obtained by modulating the duty-cycle of the power switch driving signal. Thus, D[n] inherently represents the desired duty-cycle value. However, the information carried by D[n] has to be delivered to the power converter switches as an on/off signal D(t). The DPWM thus acts as the necessary interface between the digital compensator and the power converter.

Strictly speaking, the DPWM performs a D/A conversion from the digital input D[n] to the modulated analog waveform D(t). It is characterized by its resolution, i. e. the number of bits n_{DA} of the input digital word. Each of the possible $2^{n_{DA}}$ values of the digital input is mapped by the DPWM to a unique duty-cycle value. Thus, once the switching period is specified, a time quantization can be associated to a particular DPWM:

$$\Delta q_{t,DA} = \frac{T_S}{2^{n_{DA}}},\tag{2.4}$$

which represents the smallest turn-on time variation that the DPWM is able to generate. High-resolution, high-frequency DPWMs are required to achieve high-bandwidth, precise voltage regulation in digitally-controlled switching converters. Although dithering or sigma-delta modulation approaches can be applied to improve the effective DPWM resolution to some extent, it is very desirable to achieve high-hardware resolution using relatively minimal hardware resources. As in the case of ADCs, the choice of a particular DPWM architecture in an integrated digital controller is affected by both area and power consumption constraints. An interesting survey of DPWM architectures and trade-offs among resolution, silicon area, and power consumption is reported in [5].

Digital Compensator

In both analog and digital control of SMPS the compensator objective is to perform a signal processing function on the sensed converter state variables, in order to produce a control action on the plant. The basic operation of a digital compensator works on a sampling-cycle basis, starting from the acquisition of an input digital sample e[n] (often recognized as the error between the regulated variable and the control set-point) and terminating with the computed digital control sample D[n], available after a certain computational delay Δt_{calc} , which depends on the control law complexity as well as on its hardware implementation.

Linear control laws represent the most important class of signal processing functions employed in digital control of SMPS. They relate D[n] to e[n] by means of a linear, constant coefficients difference equation of the type:

$$D[n] = -\sum_{i=1}^{N} a_i D[n-i] + \sum_{j=0}^{M} b_j e[n-j], \quad M \le N.$$
(2.5)

Control laws of this type are of particular importance because they simply involve additions and multiplications. These operations are readily available in micro-controller or DSP-based platforms, or can be implemented as hardwired logic in an integrated digital controller using standard adder and multiplier blocks. Equation (2.5) includes the important sub-class of Proportional-Integral-Derivative (PID) digital compensators, described by [6]. Nonlinear control actions can also be performed [7], generally aimed to achieve better dynamic performance in closed-loop operation. These may include anti-windup provisions, as well as nonlinear proportional and integral actions.

More generally, a digital compensator presents programmability and versatility features not usually found in analog control, that allow different control laws to be implemented and adopted as a function of particular boundary conditions, opening the possibility of intelligent control strategies. A typical example has been proposed in [8], where efficiency maximization in a low-power application was obtained by changing the control strategy when switching from heavy-load to light-load conditions and viceversa. For these reasons, the action of a digital compensator can be better described by a control algorithm rather than by a simple linear or non-linear signal processing operation.

Diagnostics, Communication and Auto-Tuning

Beside the control function, a digital SMPS may be provided with a number of features aimed to enhance the robustness of the power conversion, as well as its integration and interfacing capabilities with the surrounding world.

Diagnostic functions are common in high-reliability applications. Examples are given by distributed power systems for server applications, aircraft and spacecraft power systems and military applications. The need for high-reliability always requires fault detection features, if not fault prediction capabilities. Diagnostics is the set of monitoring



Figure 2.4: Improvements in the digital controller for a Buck SMPS

activities aimed to periodically check the health of the power system and, eventually, activate signaling mechanisms when the onset of critical situations is detected.

Communication functions allow the digital SMPS to interact with the surrounding world, exchanging information about the converter status, as well as receiving commands and programming instructions. Whenever a centralized diagnostic monitor is present in a distributed power system, communication buses allow the collection of health information of different sub-systems. In some cases the communication may occur between the converter and the load, as it happens between modern microprocessors and VRM modules.

Auto-tuning is a feature that allows a digital SMPS to automatically tune its digital compensator parameters. This function is one of the most interesting possibilities offered by digital techniques and allows for great performance optimization. Beside optimizing the SMPS control from a dynamic point of view, by determining the most suitable compensator for a given power plant, self-tuning features greatly enhance the versatility of a digital control system and its robustness with respect to process parametric variations, these being well known weak points in conventional analog controllers.

However, low-cost and low-control complexity requirements dictated by the market of consumer applications make these provisions by no means widespread.

2.2.2 Improved Digital Control

In addition to the functions previously described, several solutions are adopted to increase the efficiency and improve the control strategy in digital SMPS. Figure 2.4 summarizes two of the most important improvements:

- PWM/PFM control;
- input voltage feedforward.

Digital PWM/PFM Controller

From Figure 1.14 the AC losses and quiescent operating power become increasing significant when the load scales downward. A PWM converter which is 95% efficient at full load is roughly 50% efficient at one percent of the full load. In portable applications, if the converter is used at full load only for a short time, the energy loss at light load becomes the dominant limitation on the battery life. Therefore, improving the efficiency at light load would become essential.

One control scheme which achieves high light load power efficiency is the Pulse-Frequency-Modulation (PFM), with this control strategy the converter operates only in short bursts at light load. The PFM mode can be implemented with single-burst per cycle or multiple-bursts per switching cycle. Between bursts, both power MOSFETs are turned off and the circuit idles with zero inductor current. Then, the output filter capacitor sources the load current. When the output is discharged to a certain threshold below a reference voltage, the converter is activated for another burst, returning charge to the output capacitor. Therefore, the load-independent losses in the circuit are reduced and the light-load power efficiency is sustained. As the load current decreases, the idle time increases. Thus, regulation is achieved when the charge delivered through the inductor is equal to the charge consumed by the load.

To change the operating mode from PWM to PFM, the system needs to sense when the inductor current becomes zero. This can be achieved by measuring the voltage drop across the on-resistance of the NMOS power switch when it switches on, as shown in Figure 2.5. When the signal PFM_{enable} is activated the system switches to PFM mode, setting the PID error e[n] to zero, and shutting down the PWM generator.

Such technique is also widely available in "multi-mode" analog controllers (e.g. [9]), where the mode of operation (e. g. PWM or PFM) depends on the load and it is automatically switched. Digital multi-mode control techniques have recently received increased attention. For example, it has been shown that custom digital multi-mode integrated circuits (ICs) can achieve very low light-load power consumption [10]. In addition, digital realizations open possibilities for further efficiency improvements through on-line efficiency optimization, or predictive control of segmented power stages [10].

Input Voltage Feedforward

A technique to increase the benefit of PFM modulation is to introduce an Input Voltage Feedforward (IVFF). The IVFF improves the rejection of input voltage disturbances and



Figure 2.5: Inductor current zero-cross detection with micro-power low-offset operational amplifier

the dynamic response of the voltage control loop, since the loop gain becomes independent of the input voltage.

The PFM techniques operate well for a fixed input voltage V_S , but not over a wide range of input voltages. For example, if V_S changes when in PFM mode, the T_{on} and T_{off} timing based on *D* previously obtained in PWM mode becomes incorrect, reducing the efficiency. The IVFF proposed in [9] is shown in Figure 2.4: the phase command D[n] from the PID compensator is multiplied by a feedforward gain g, in order to adjust the DPWM duty-cycle. A simple, single-comparator counter ADC, shown in Figure 2.6, senses the input voltage to generate the digital signal g. A current proportional to V_S charges a capacitor to a fixed threshold voltage V_{REF} and the required time T_C is measured by a counter. The counter output g is then proportional to $V_{S,NOM}/V_S$:

$$g = \frac{T_C}{T_S} = \frac{RCV_{REF}}{T_S V_S} = \frac{V_{S,NOM}}{V_S},$$
(2.6)

where $V_{S,NOM}$ is the nominal input voltage (typically in the middle of the input voltage range) and T_S is the nominal switching period. Signal g is the IVFF gain that scales the duty-cycle command D[n], as shown in Figure 2.4. In addition to properly adjusting T_{on} and T_{off} in PFM mode, the benefits of IVFF include improved dynamic performance [9].

2.3 Implemented Digital SMPS

Tho verify the potential of digital control in SMPS, we developed a 1-A, 6.4-MHz switching frequency DC-DC converter with embedded digital controller, implemented in 65nm CMOS technology. The proposed DC-DC converter, exploiting a customized, multifunction SAR ADC (described in detail in Chapter 3) and a non-linear PID controller, can



Figure 2.6: Operation of the counter ADC for input voltage feedforward (IVFF)

switch automatically between Continuous-Conduction Mode (CCM) and Pulse-Skipping (PSK), thus maintaining a fairly large efficiency also for light loads. Moreover, a feed-forward path in the digital control loop, implemented using the SAR ADC for converting also the battery voltage V_{BAT} , significantly improves the line transient performance. Other solutions presented in the literature, such as [9], which exploit the information on V_{BAT} , include an additional dedicated ADC for this purpose, that requires extra area and power consumption.

The development of the proposed device is based on "real-life" specifications of an SMPS for portable application, and, therefore, it does not focus solely on transient performance optimization, as most of the other digital SMPS ICs described in the literature. Indeed, the proposed SMPS involves a complete optimization of the system, including support for a wide range of power supplies (thanks to the V_{BAT} feedforward), introduction of a digital variable reference, and automated-mode switching between PSK and CCM. All these features are available (for the controller part) with a silicon area almost one order of magnitude smaller than the state-of-the-art.

2.3.1 Architecture

Figure 2.7 shows a simplified block diagram of the proposed digital SMPS, showing both CCM and PSK mode control loops, while Figure 2.8 shows a simplified timing diagram for the system operating in CCM. A single 7-bit SAR ADC embedded in the system is used in time-sharing to digitize both V_{OUT} and V_{BAT} with different timings. The larger V_{OUT} bandwidth requires that V_{OUT} is digitized with a higher sampling frequency ($F_s = 6.4$ MHz). On the other hand, the lower V_{BAT} bandwidth allows us to digitize V_{BAT} at a data rate equal to $F_S/8 = 0.8$ MHz, thus reducing the ADC and clock generator power consumption of about 50% with respect to the case in which V_{BAT} is digitized with



Figure 2.7: Simplified block diagram of the digital Buck SMPS

sampling rate equal to F_s , without degrading the system performance.

Continuous-Conduction Mode (CCM)

In CCM, a closed-loop mixed-signal system controls the output voltage (V_{OUT}). Bandwidth, stability, and accuracy are optimized by exploiting the 65-nm CMOS high-speed capability, for operating the digital SMPS with a 307.2-MHz master clock. The digital word representing V_{OUT} is subtracted from a 7-bit set-point (D_{REF} corresponding to the desired voltage level V_{REF}), to obtain a digital representation of the error $D_{OUT} \propto$ $V_{REF} - V_{OUT}$. Reference D_{REF} is digitally filtered, to smooth the dynamic voltage scaling behavior. On the other hand, the digital word relative to V_{BAT} (D_{BAT}) allows the implementation of a feedforward path in the control-loop for optimizing the system response and stability. Both digital words are fed to a digital controller, whose block diagram is shown in Figure 2.9, including a non-linear PID and a divider, which calculate the next 11-bit duty-cycle value. A multi-bit $\Sigma\Delta$ modulator dithers the 11-bit signal into a 48-level signal (*duty*), coded on 6 bits, fed into a simple counter-based DPWM. This generates the 1-bit signal which drives the integrated power stage buffers, as well as the clock signals for the ADC and the PID controller. The DPWM and clock generator consists of a sim-

2.3. IMPLEMENTED DIGITAL SMPS



Figure 2.8: Simplified timing diagram of the digital Buck SMPS in CCM



Figure 2.9: Block diagram of the digital controller

ple 48-level ripple-counter operated at 307.2 MHz. From the counter output (*counter*), several signals are obtained:

- the PWM signal, which is rising to "1" when *counter* = 0 and falling back to "0" when *counter* = *duty*;
- the SAR ADC conversion clock (ϕ_{ADD}), obtained by gating with the counter the 307.2 MHz clock divided by 2, so that ϕ_{ADC} is only present for 7 periods for V_{BAT} and 4 periods for V_{OUT} ;
- the SAR ADC sampling clock (ϕ_{SAMP}), directly generated from *counter*.

An additional 5-bit counter operated at 6.4 MHz (307.2/48 MHz) is gating the V_{BAT} related clocks (ϕ_{ADD} and ϕ_{SAMP}), allowing the V_{BAT} sampling frequency to range from F_s (i. e. the same rate as V_{OUT}) to $F_s/32$.



Figure 2.10: Digital controller coefficient values as a function of the error signal

The PID controller implements the classical discrete-time transfer function:

$$\frac{D(z)}{D_{OUT}(z)} = \frac{a_2 z^2 + a_1 z + a_0}{z(z-1)},$$
(2.7)

where $D_{OUT}(z)$ is the signal coming from the ADC, coded with four signed bits, and D(z) is the duty-cycle, coded with 18 bits, as required to avoid saturation. As proposed in [11], coefficients a_0 , a_1 , and a_2 are implemented as lookup tables (LUTs). The coefficients depend on the value of D_{OUT} , thus making the response non-linear and allowing a faster transient response, while maintaining stability. The coefficients are analytically chosen, the proposed approach starts from a manually-designed compensator, which is then fed into an optimization loop, aiming at minimizing the over-voltage and maximizing the phase margin, over the whole range of V_{BAT} , D_{REF} , transistor on-resistance (R_{on}), inductance (L), capacitance (C), and equivalent series resistance (ESR).

The feedforward path in the digital controller introduces an additional static term $1/V_{BAT}$ in the classical open-loop control-to-output transfer function of a Buck converter based on the "average" model, given by:

$$G(s) = \frac{\frac{V_{BAT}}{D_0}}{1 + \frac{s}{\omega_0 Q} + \frac{s^2}{\omega_0^2}},$$
(2.8)

where D_0 is the steady-state duty-cycle, $\omega_0 = 1/\sqrt{LC}$ and $Q = R\sqrt{C/L}$, in which the DC gain is actually proportional to V_{BAT} . The additional term $1/V_{BAT}$, introduced by the feedforward path, effectively cancels this dependency and leads to a constant DC gain in the transfer function, thus allowing the use of a more aggressive compensation over the whole V_{BAT} range. It can also be shown that with such a scheme, at least at first order, $dV_{OUT}/dV_{BAT} = 0$ at DC. This is actually not completely true when second-order and quantization effects are considered, but it clearly shows the benefits of the feedforward path in the digital controller on the line regulation performance.

In order to preserve the phase margin, the digital SMPS must minimize the loop-delay, i. e. the time spent between sampling V_{OUT} and applying the correction to the system. To optimize this timing, a 153.6-MHz burst clock signal is used for the ADC, derived from the master clock, allowing a fixed latency. Moreover, as already mentioned, the calculations in the digital PID are done with mere lookup tables, adders and multipliers, only needing a single clock edge to determine the duty-cycle. The DPWM is sampling this result 16.2 ns later, in order to account for worst-case signal propagation in the control circuit.

Pulse-Skipping (PSK) Mode

The SMPS power stage and switching frequency are designed to offer maximum 85% efficiency at minimum drop-out for high currents, but this efficiency degrades very steeply when the load is such that the current in the inductance is inverting, adding extra losses to the already dominant switching losses. In order to alleviate this issue, a Pulse-Frequency Modulation (PFM) scheme can be used. A fixed-duration (fixed T_{on}) pulse is applied to the output stage, which then goes to high-impedance state until the output voltage drops below the set-point. An alternative solution is synchronizing the output voltage tracking with a clocked comparator [4]. However, while this scheme offers excellent efficiency performance, its reduced bandwidth, due to the lower clock frequency, makes it a good candidate only for dedicated ultra-low current modes, but it cannot be used for medium to low current modes (i. e. below critical conduction), where transient performance requirements are expected to be similar to CCM.

The solution implemented in the proposed SMPS, called Pulse-Skipping (PSK) mode, is a synchronized fixed-on-time (T_{on}) PFM scheme, which exploits the same ADC as in CCM to compare the output voltage with a digital set-point. In order to generate a value of T_{on} which minimizes losses, a digital adaptive scheme is used. An initial digital value $T_{on,min} = n_{DPWFM} \cdot D_{REF}/D_{BAT}$, where n_{DPWFM} is the number of DPWM levels, is calculated using look-up tables for fast and efficient implementation of the required division. The value of $T_{on,min}$ corresponds to the time required for the current to reach zero after a conduction period for a lossless power stage. Because of losses, the actual value of T_{on} will be necessarily larger. Therefore, at the end of each conduction cycle, a current sensing circuit detects if the inductance current is negative. If this is the case, T_{on} is increased by 1 LSB, until a positive inductance current is detected. After a conduction period, if the ADC detects that the output voltage is still below the set-point, another pulse is generated, or, otherwise, the output stage goes in high-impedance state, until the output voltage drops again below the set-point.

Automatic Mode Switching

A key feature for a SMPS is the ability to automatically select the optimal operating mode for efficiency: if the load current (I_{LOAD}) is such that the current in the inductance (I_L) is inverting before the end of the switching period, PSK mode must be used, whereas CCM is required for higher values of I_{LOAD} . The transition between the operating modes is managed by the Finite-State Machine (FSM) shown in Figure 2.11. Two variables are used for choosing the operating mode: the output code of the SAR ADC ($\varepsilon = D_{OUT}$), which is a digital image of the output voltage error, and the digital signal $I_L[T_S]$, provided by the current sensing circuit, whose function is to sense whether the current in the inductance is positive or negative at the end of every conversion period. The current sensing circuit runs at the power stage frequency, using ϕ_{PID} as clock. The SMPS is starting in open-loop configuration, by progressively incrementing the internal value of the PID accumulator, while the saturated output of the ADC remains disconnected from the digital compensator. When the output voltage approaches the set-point ($\varepsilon < 3$), the output of the ADC is connected to the PID input and the system starts operating in closed-loop configuration, always in CCM mode. In order to avoid oscillation between modes, because of potential wrong decisions taken during transients, the FSM waits until $\varepsilon = 0$ for N_{PER} consecutive periods (i. e. the SMPS is in stable condition), before allowing entering PSK mode, if needed (in a low-load condition). Moreover, the decision to eventually enter PSK mode is taken when the inductance current is inverted $(I_L[T_S] < 0)$ for N_{PER} consecutive periods. The value of N_{PER} is chosen so that the system is settled ($\varepsilon = 0$) in worst-case conditions.

The state "PSK – Open SW" corresponds to the situation in which both power transistors are open, leading to high impedance at node V_{LX} . When entering this state (always after a conduction period of the bottom power transistor), the value of $I_L[T_S]$ is detected and the value of T_{on} for the next conduction period is calculated. The state P"SK – Close SW" corresponds to a full conduction period, with duty-cycle given by $T_{on} = T_{on,min} + T_{on}$.

To be less sensitive to the offset of the current sensing circuit and provide hysteresis, the condition to quit PSK mode is based on the ADC output value: as long as the output voltage remains within 1 LSB around the set-point ($|\varepsilon| \le 1$), the system stays in PSK mode, otherwise it switches back to CCM ($|\varepsilon| \ge 2$). In case of fast load transients, which create an important output voltage drop, the SMPS switches back at once to CCM and can quickly react to the transient. In case of slow increase of the load current, the system switches back to CCM only when needed. Indeed, if the load current is slightly larger than the maximum current that the system can supply in PSK mode, the output voltage slowly drops and reaches the condition $|\varepsilon| = 2$), for which it switches back to CCM.

A necessary condition for the FSM to be stable is that $(I_{DET})_{max} < I_{CRIT}$, where I_{DET} is the threshold value, for which the current sensing circuit detects that the inductance current is inverted, and I_{CRIT} is the critical output current (the steady-state output current for which the inductance current becomes negative during the conduction period). If

2.3. IMPLEMENTED DIGITAL SMPS



Figure 2.11: Simplified automatic-mode switching finite-state machine

 $I_{DET} > I_{CRIT}$ and the output current I_{LOAD} is such that $I_{DET} > I_{LOAD} > I_{CRIT}$, the system will enter PSK mode, not being able to provide enough current. Therefore, the output voltage drops and the FSM continuously oscillates between the two modes. Although the transient and regulation characteristics of the SMPS are not affected by this situation, unwanted low frequency oscillations with period larger than $2 \cdot N_{PER}$ will occur.

In order to avoid this condition, an offset is added in the current sensing circuit, such that $I_{DET} < I_{CRIT}$, even for worst-case process variations. As a consequence of this offset, when $I_{CRIT} > I_{LOAD} > I_{DET}$, the system still remains in CCM, although the current in the inductance is inverting, as a result the efficiency slightly drops in this zone.

Current Sensing Circuit

The operating principle and the schematic of the current sensing circuit are shown in Figure 2.12 and Figure 2.13, respectively. The function of this circuit is to determine, at the end of each conduction period, whether the inductance current I_L is inverted and is flowing back to ground. This information is used in CCM, to determine if the system should switch to PSK mode, and in PSK mode, to evaluate if the applied T_{on} is too short.

The inductance current detection is performed indirectly, by sensing the voltage $V_{LX} = V(LX) - V(GNDP)$. As shown in Figure 2.12, if I_L is inverting before the end of the conduction period of transistor M_{BOT} , then voltage V_{LX} is becoming positive, because the current is now flowing from node V_{LX} to node GNDP. On the other hand, if I_L remains positive, the sign of voltage V_{LX} is not changing and V_{LX} remains negative. Moreover, since after M_{BOT} is turned off, either diode D_{TOP} or diode D_{BOT} is conducting, in both



Figure 2.12: Operating principle of the current sensing circuit



Figure 2.13: Schematic of the current sensing circuit

2.3. IMPLEMENTED DIGITAL SMPS

cases the sign of voltage V_{LX} is actually reinforced.

The sensing circuit shown in Figure 2.13 basically amplifies voltage V_{LX} ($V_{LX} = g_m R V_{LX}$, g_m being the transconductance of transistors M_1 and M_2), which is then further amplified by a chain of inverters and sampled by a flip-flop (FF) on the falling edge of the driving signal of M_{BOT} . Since the clock signal of the sampling flip-flop (ϕ_{BOT}) is then buffered to generate the driving signal of the power transistor itself, it is guaranteed that switching always occurs after sampling, thus not disturbing the measurement.

The drawback of this structure is that the PWM duty-cycle has to be such that conduction occurs in transistor M_{BOT} (i. e. the duty-cycle has to be lower than 95%, considering digital clamping). However, in actual portable applications, where the input voltage is provided by a battery and the output voltage is lower than 1.8 V, a duty-cycle value larger than 95% never occurs in steady-state.

The speed of decision impacts the precision of the threshold current I_{DET} , which is important to avoid oscillation between modes. Therefore, a fairly significant current ($\approx 20 \ \mu$ A) in each branch of the circuit shown in Figure 2.13 is required. However, the current sensing circuit is only activated during conduction periods and, therefore, its power consumption leads to less than 0.1% efficiency loss at the limit between PSK mode and CCM, while in PSK mode the average power consumption scales linearly with the output current, thus not impacting significantly the overall efficiency even for smaller currents.

2.3.2 Experimental Results

The proposed digital SMPS circuit has been fabricated in a 65-nm CMOS technology. Figure 2.14 shows a microphotograph of the chip. The load and line regulation measurements are illustrated in Figure 2.15. The achieved performance is limited by the ADC LSB (10 mV), as expected. Figure 2.16 and Figure 2.17 show the measured line and load transients, respectively. The line transient is significantly improved by the introduction of the feedforward path that can be implemented thanks to the availability of the information on V_{BAT} , guaranteed by the multi-function SAR ADC, which will be described in Chapter 3.

The behavior of the system during the automatic transition from CCM to PSK mode, resulting from a steep drop of I_{LOAD} , is illustrated in Figure 2.18. When I_{LOAD} drops, V_{OUT} rises, since there is an excess of charge, coming from the inductance, that cannot be evacuated by the load and, hence, accumulates on the capacitance ($C_L = 10 \ \mu\text{F}$). When I_L has been detected to be steadily inverted, the system enters in the "PSK — Open SW" state, leaving the output in high-impedance condition, until V_{OUT} and, hence, the ADC output reaches the value ($\varepsilon = 1$, corresponding to $V_{OUT} = V_{REF} - 5 \text{ mV}$) for which the normal PSK sequence starts.

The mode-transition overshoot, in this case, is around 25 mV. Figure 2.19 shows the automatic transition from PSK mode to CCM, resulting from a load current step of 400 mA. The system is leaving PSK mode when the output voltage drop is more than 15 mV ($|\varepsilon| \ge 2$) and the non-linear PID takes over. The resulting undershot is limited to



Figure 2.14: Microphotograph of the chip.



Figure 2.15: Line and load regulation measurement.



Figure 2.16: Line transient measurement



Figure 2.17: Load transient measurement

about 20 mV, in line with the load transient measurement shown in Figure 2.17.

Figure 2.20 shows the efficiency measurement. The maximum efficiency achieved, equal to 85%, is in line with expectations. This efficiency value could appear fairly low compared to [12] and [9], but the high switching frequency, with the associated switching losses, explains most of the difference. The high switching frequency, on the other hand, allows a small inductance value (L = 470 nH) to be used, which is important in portable applications. The automatic mode switching allows us to maintain the efficiency higher than 70% down to $I_{LOAD} = 5$ mA, while, considering CCM only, at $I_{LOAD} = 5$ mA the efficiency would be around 13%.

The main features of the proposed digital SMPS are summarized in Table 2.1 and compared with the state-of-the-art, [12–14]. The adopted system and circuit solutions achieve similar performance as [15], with smaller die area (1/3 factor) and lower power consumption (1/8 factor), while using a 6.4-MHz switching frequency, which allows the use of a small inductor, in line with the continuous trend of shrinking portable devices PCB sizes [14].

2.4 Analog Control of Class-D Amplifiers

As discussed in Chapter 1, switching-mode techniques can be used also to amplify an audio signal, trough the class-D amplifier. Audio signal amplification entails different problems and characteristics compared to the control of a voltage regulator. Performance optimization is not focused on efficiency and regulation, but on linearity and dynamic



Figure 2.18: Transient measurement during automatic mode switching from CCM to PSK



Figure 2.19: Transient measurement during automatic mode switching from PSK to CCM



Figure 2.20: Efficiency measurement.

2.4. ANALOG CONTROL OF CLASS-D AMPLIFIERS

Table 2.1: Performance summary

Parameter	This Work	ISSCC 2010 [5]	ISSCC 2011 [9]5
Process	CMOS 65nm	CMOS 40nm	CMOS 45nm
Battery voltage	2.3 V ÷ 4.8 V	0 V ÷ 3.3 V	2.8 V ÷ 4.2 V
Output voltage	0.6 V ÷ 1.35 V	0.1 V ÷ 3.3 V	0.6 V ÷ 1.2 V
Output current	0 A ÷ 1 A	0.1 A ÷ 1 A	$20 \mu\text{A} \div 100 \text{mA}$
Inductance	470 nH	2.2 µH	10 µH
Load capacitance	$10\mu\mathrm{F}$	$10\mu\mathrm{F}$	2 µF
Line transient ($V_{OUT} = 1$ V)	10 mV	15 mV	
	$\Delta V_{BAT} = 600 \text{ mV}$	$\Delta V_{BAT} = 200 \text{ mV}$	_
Load transient ($V_{OUT} = 1 \text{ V}$)	20 mV	20 mV	20 mV
	$\Delta I_{LOAD} = 200 \text{ mA}$	$\Delta I_{LOAD} = 250 \text{ mA}$	$\Delta I_{LOAD} = 40 \text{ mA}$
Line and load regulation	≤ 10 mV without limit cycles	\leq 1 mV with limit cycles	-
(limited by ADC resolution)			
Switching frequency	6.4 MHz	3.125 MHz	-
Maximum efficiency	85%	90%	87%
Out ripple	$\leq 10 \text{ mV}$	5 mV	10 mV
ADC power supply voltage	1.2 V	1.1 V	1.2 V
Active area (w/o power transistors)	0.038 mm^2	0.1 mm ²	0.21 mm ²
ADC	0.024 mm^2	_	-
DPWM + Phase generator	0.0015 mm ²	-	-
PID + Control + $\Sigma\Delta$	0.0125 mm^2	_	-
Current consumption (w/o power transistors)	115.5 μA	1.05 mA	19 µA
ADC	18 µA	-	-
DPWM + Phase generator	82.5 µA	-	-
PID + Control + $\Sigma\Delta$	15 μA	-	-

range. The best way to increase the class-D amplifier linearity is the use of feedback, as shown in Figure 1.19. Since a class-D amplifier is a very non-linear system, also with a feedback loop, the achievable *THD* values are not very impressive (*THD* \approx 65 \div 70 dB) and, hence, for a long time class-D amplifiers have been used in low-end applications only. Recently, a lot of research has been performed in order to find new solutions able to achieve the usual class-D high efficiency together with a linearity suitable for Hi-Fi applications. Many solutions have been tried in order to improve performance [16–18], but among all these attempts the best solution seems to be increasing the loop order [2,3], In fact, the higher is the loop order, the higher is the loop gain and, hence, the non-ideality attenuation. However, increasing the loop order increases also the circuit complexity and introduces critical stability issues. Therefore, a very well defined design methodology is needed for designing class-D amplifiers with loop order higher than two and, as usual, depending on the specifications, a trade-off between order, circuit complexity, and achievable linearity has to be considered.

2.4.1 High-Order Analog Class-D Amplifiers

In order to find stability criteria for high-order class-D amplifiers, we can start from a useful observation: a closed-loop class-D amplifier is quite similar to a Sigma-Delta ($\Sigma\Delta$) modulator. Both are based on a feedback loop with a number of integrators as large as their order, both contain a non-linear element (the PWM modulator in the class-D amplifier and the quantizer in the $\Sigma\Delta$ modulator), and both have zeros and poles introduced by feedback and feedforward paths. On the other hand, a class-D amplifier, using an analog PWM, is ideally able to represent an infinite number of levels by changing the duty-cycle of the carrier in each period, while a $\Sigma\Delta$ modulator, because of the quantizer, can represent only a finite number of states ("0" and "1" for a single-bit quantizer, with 50% duty-cycle), as summarized in Figure 2.21.

In other words, a class-D amplifier does not perform any quantization of the signal, unlike a $\Sigma\Delta$ modulator. In practice, the loop filter in a $\Sigma\Delta$ modulator suppresses the inband quantization noise, whereas the loop filter in a class-D amplifier attenuates spurs and errors (mainly harmonic distortion), introduced by the PWM modulator and the power stage. For a given order, the linearized equivalent model of a $\Sigma\Delta$ modulator is the same as that of a class-D amplifier, as shown in Figure 2.22, where ε denotes the quantization error in a $\Sigma\Delta$ modulator or the PWM and power transistor bridge errors in a class-D amplifier. The output voltage V_{OUT} is given by:

$$V_{OUT} = V_{IN} \frac{H(s)}{1 + H(s)} + \varepsilon \frac{1}{1 + H(s)}$$
(2.9)

where, with a proper choice of H(s), the contribution of ε can be attenuated as required, while leaving V_{IN} unchanged [19]. The higher is the order of H(s), the higher is the attenuation of the spurs.

These concepts will be analyzed in Chapter 4 when we will introduce the $\Sigma\Delta$ ADC based on the noise-shaping theory.



Figure 2.21: $\Sigma\Delta$ modulator versus class-D amplifier



Figure 2.22: $\Sigma\Delta$ and class-D amplifier equivalent circuit

CHAPTER 2. DIGITAL CONTROL OF SWITCHING-MODE SYSTEMS



Figure 2.23: Analog and digital solutions for class D amplifiers.

2.5 Digital Control of Class-D Amplifiers

Recent developments make use of fully digital class-D amplifiers, in the sense that the digital input is not converted anymore into the analog domain, but it is directly interfaced to the digital processor, thus eliminating the need of a DAC, as shown in Figure 2.23. This solution offers better programmability, easier interface to digital processors, and a higher immunity to noise. As in the case of SMPS regulators the operating principle is based on high frequency digital PWM modulation (DPWM).

However, in this case, it is more complicated to add a feedback network, because we have to deal with digital input and analog output signals. As a result, due to the lack of a feedback network, open-loop digital class-D amplifiers typically feature worse performance than closed-loop analog class-D amplifiers. On the other hand, digital class-D amplifiers are more robust to process variations, more cost-effective, and easier to scale in advanced technologies.

2.5.1 Digital PWM Modulator for Class-D Amplifiers

To generate the PWM signal to drive the power stage, as in the case of SMPS, digital technology allows us to improve the performance and increase the linearity. Two approaches are commonly used: the direct approach and the indirect approach.

Direct Approach

The classical direct approach, illustrated in Figure 2.24(a), is the same used for SMPS regulators. In the case of class-D amplifiers, the input is a 24-bit digital word x(n) sampled



Figure 2.24: Direct digital PWM generation: topology (a) and quantization (b)

at F_s and modulated by a Digital Pulse With Modulator (DPWM), in order to create a bit stream waveform to drive the power stage (PS). The PWM reference sawtooth signal have to sweep all the x(n) levels during the sample time, as shown on Figure 2.24(b). In this case an accurate digital PWM can be obtained using high-speed logic and power devices.

However, there are two problems associated to direct DPWM generation. Firstly, the minimum frequency of the digital sawtooth quantum, which allows to sweep correctly all the levels at 48 kHz, can be expressed as:

$$F_{PWM} = 2^n \cdot F_S = 2^{24} \cdot 48 \text{ kHz} = 805.3 \text{ GHz}.$$
 (2.10)

Obviously, such a frequency is not reachable in CMOS technologies.

Secondly, to reduce the switching stage power losses, the switching frequency hould be as low as possible. The finite switching time degrades the time-domain properties of the signal, leading to non-linear distortion, as discussed in Section 1.2.4.

Indirect Approach

The indirect approach, illustrated in Figure 2.25 [20], allows the digital input signal to be represented with fewer bits. The 24-bit input signal, indeed, is interpolated by OSR = 8, increasing the sapling frequency to $8F_s$, and truncated to 5 bits. The resulting truncation



Figure 2.25: A class-D amplifier with digital signal processing.

noise is shaped by a $\Sigma\Delta$ modulator. The 5-bit signal then drives the DPWM. The value of F_{PWM} , in this case, can be expressed as:

$$F_{PWM} = 2^n \cdot OSR \cdot F_S = 2^5 \cdot 8 \cdot 48 \text{ kHz} = 12.2 \text{ MHz},$$
 (2.11)

which represents a more realistic frequency value.

2.5.2 Local Feedback for Digital Class-D Amplifiers

The major drawback of the open-loop digital class-D amplifiers is the reduced PSRR, as mentioned in Section 1.2.6. Indeed, the output voltage is not controlled and any disturbance on the power supply voltage is directly coupled to the output signal. Therefore some sort of feedback is necessary to obtain acceptable audio performance and to control the gain, which otherwise would vary with the supply voltage.

Because of the different nature of the input and output signals, it is difficult to implement a simple feedback path. To overcome this problem some solutions based on local feedback have been published. These feedback circuits are placed after the digital modulator or combine hybrid analog/digital circuits.

Pulse Edge Delay Error Correction (PEDC)

In the Pulse Edge Delay Error Correction (PEDEC) [21], an algorithm compares the input and output bitstreams and add a suitable time delay, in order to compensate the error. This is a pulse referenced control system, which cancel errors by re-timing the edges fed to the output switches, as illustrated in Figure 2.26. No matter the type of error, the PEDEC control system cancels error by pulse re-timing. Since both the reference signal and the feedback signal are PWM modulated, the PEDEC control system makes an absolute comparison and includes no quantization error. If there is no error the difference is zero.

The inputs of the Edge Delay (ED) unit are an error signal V_{ERR} and a reference signal V_{REF} . The output of the ED unit is an edge corrected signal V_C . The ED unit can be implemented as sown in Figure 2.27. To realize the ED signal V_C , the reference signal V_{REF} is integrated and clamped. The ED signal is compared to the error signal V_{ERR} . The pulse width will then increase or decrease if $V_{ERR} > 0$ or $V_{ERR} < 0$, respectively. The



Figure 2.26: Block diagram of the Pulse Edge Delay Error Correction (PEDEC) control system

performance achieved with this solution is good (THD > 80 dB, PSSR > 60 dB), but the power consumption is too large for embedded systems.

Hybrid Analog/Digital Correction

The hybrid analog/digital correction [22] exploits a mixed analog/digital control loop. Figure 2.28 shows an overall block diagram of the digital class-D amplifier with hybrid correction. The difference (error) between the clean input PWM reference and the PWM output is amplified using an integrating error amplifier in the analog domain. This signal is converted into the digital domain with a small (6–7 bits) flash ADC, operated at twice the switching frequency. Then, exploiting the information available at twice the switching frequency, the PWM signal is corrected by independently adjusting both the rising and falling edges of the waveform. The digital PWM input, the digital correction signal, and the clock are used to produce the corrected digital PWM signal, which is then fed to the power stage.

This solution is suitable for high-power amplifiers. In mobile phones, the output power is too low to use such a control circuit.

Phase-Controlled Loop (PLC)

The Phase-Controlled Loop (PLC) solution [23] is based on an analog local feedback on the PWM phase, as shown in Figure 2.29(a). The local feedback loop, illustrated in Figure 2.29(b), consists of an integrator followed by a comparator. Signals V_{IN} , V_{OUT} , and V_i in steady-state are reported in Figure 2.30.

The behavior of such a loop can be divided in four distinct phases, due to the pseudo digital nature of signals V_{IN} and V_{OUT} . During a single phase, V_{IN} and V_{OUT} are constant



Figure 2.27: Implementation of the Edge Delay (ED) unit



Figure 2.28: Hybrid analog/digital correction of PWM



Figure 2.29: Class-D amplifier with Phase-Controlled Loop (PLC) (a) and PLC implementation (b)



Figure 2.30: Input, output and control signals in the Phase-Controlled Loop (PLC)

and, hence, resistors R_{IN} and R_{FB} behave as current sources, which charge or discharge capacitor *C*. For example, in phase 1, both R_{IN} and R_{FB} are current sources, so U_C is increasing linearly and V_i is decreasing linearly, according to $U_C = V_{REF} - V_i$. Phases 1 and 3 are called working phases because the output voltage is different from the input voltage, whereas phases 2 and 4 are called waiting phases because the loop is waiting for a new input event. The simulated audio performances in this case are similar to those of analog class-D amplifiers (*THD* > 80 dB, *PSRR* > 60 dB, *SNR* > 100 dB).

2.6 Implemented Closed-Loop Digital Class-D Amplifier

To further increase the performance a local feedback is not enough: it is necessary to act upstream with the feedback loop, modifying the digital modulation as a function of the output signal. In this case an ADC is required to create a feedback path. The overall objective of this system is to control the interface between the digital modulator and the power stage to allow the realization of a class-D amplifier with a SNR as large as 100dB. This class-D amplifier topology, called DD3, is shown in Figure 2.31 [20]. The circuit consists of a feedback ADC preceded by an Anti Aliasing Filter(AAF), a Power Stage (PS), a Digital Modulator (DM), and a digital control (C[n]).

There are three possible configurations for the DD3 structure. In the basic configuration, called BF1 and illustrated in Figure 2.32, the input signal is sampled at 48 kHz. This configuration requires a decimation by DSR = 3.072 MHz/48 kHz = 64 of the ADC output. If the interpolation block required by the DPWM is moved outside the feedback loop, we achieve the BF2 configuration, shown in Figure 2.33. In this case the decimation



Figure 2.31: Closed-loop digital class-D amplifier



Figure 2.32: Closed-loop BF1 structure



Figure 2.33: Closed-loop BF2 structure



Figure 2.34: Closed-loop BF3 structure

factor required is DSR = 3.072 MHz/384 kHz = 8. If all the decimation and interpolation operations are removed and the whole circuit operates at f = 3.072 MHz, we obtain the BF3 configuration, shown in Figure 2.34. Configuration BF1 has strong drawbacks and cannot be practically used:

- high latency due to the decimation and interpolation operations, which strongly reduces the phase margin of the loop;
- low frequency sampling in the controller, which significantly limits the control circuit bandwidth.

Configuration BF2 has the disadvantage of having a decimator within the loop, but has the advantage that the $\Sigma\Delta$ modulator noise at high frequency (f > 100 kHz) is filtered. By contrast, configuration BF3 has no latency, but the $\Sigma\Delta$ modulator noise is not attenuated in the loop. Moreover, in configuration BF3 the switching frequency of the power stage is increased by 8 with respect to BF2, thus increasing the switching losses. In view of these considerations, configuration BF2, whose detailed block diagram is shown in Figure 2.35, represent the most convenient trade-off.

This DD3 class-D amplifier contains a discrete-time correction block C[z], which samples the error signal at frequency $OSR \cdot F_s = 384$ kHz, followed by a digital $\Sigma\Delta$ modulator and DPWM. The power stage is based on a differential topology (H-bridge) designed to operate without an output filter.

The most important block in such a closed-loop class-D amplifier is the ADC in the feedback path, which has challenging requirements, such as:

- *Resolution* A resolution of 5 bits is required at a sampling frequency of 3.07 MHz, thus leading to an oversampling ratio equal to $OSR = F_S/(2F_{BW}) = 3.07 \text{ MHz}/48 \text{ kHz} = 64$, where $F_{BW} = 24 \text{ kHz}$.
- *Noise* A high SNR is required. Basically, the ADC has to feature the same noise performance of the whole class-D amplifier (*SNR* > 100 dB).
- *Power consumption* A low power consumption is essential to obtain an efficiency comparable to analog solutions.
- *Filtering* It is necessary to filter the PWM signal coming from the power stage, in order to avoid the aliasing effect.
2.6. IMPLEMENTED CLOSED-LOOP DIGITAL CLASS-D AMPLIFIER



Figure 2.35: Implemented DD3 class-D amplifier architecture

• *Latency* — Time delay must be as small as possible to increase the phase margin of the loop and avoid instability.

All these features determine the overall system performance, which has to be comparable or better than conventional analog solutions. A Continuous-Time (CT) $\Sigma\Delta$ ADC is the best candidate to fulfill these requirements. In the Chapter 4 will describe in detail the motivation of the ADC topology choice, as well as the circuit design and measurements. The ADC output is processed by a decimator in order to reduce the sampling frequency and increase the effective resolution. In the feedback path it is also possible to include a simple offset cancellation filter (HPF), compatibly with the time latency tolerated. The available master clock frequency is 38.4 MHz.

Chapter 3

Multifunction SAR ADC for Digital SMPS

In Chapter 2 we analyzed the potential of digital control in the switching-mode systems and we introduced the implemented digital SMPS, reporting some design details and the achieved performance. The main device which enables the implementation of the digital SMPS with high efficiency is a multifunction Successive Approximation register (SAR) A/D Converter (ADC). In this chapter, after a short introduction on ADCs in general, we will focus on this specific circuit, describing all of the design details, as well as the measured performance.

3.1 Introduction to A/D Converters

The A/D converter (ADC) represents the interface between the world of humans, which is purely analog and the world of computers, which is definitely digital. In other words, the A/D converter transforms a continuous-time, continuous-value variable into a discrete-time, discrete-value variable. This conversion is partially reversible by using a D/A converter (DAC), with which the original analog signal can be reconstructed, eventually with some loss of information due to the discretization process. Before introducing the designed ADC, it is useful to illustrate the operation principle of A/D converters and the most important ADC architectures, specifying the key aspects which are used to quantify their performance.

3.1.1 ADC Operation

An ideal A/D converter performs three main functions, as shown in Figure 3.1: sampling, quantizing and coding.



Figure 3.1: A/D conversion process



Figure 3.2: Sampling

Sampling

The sampling process transforms a continuous-time signal into a discrete-time signal. Ideally, the sampler takes the values of the signal amplitude with a fixed time step $T_s = 1/F_s$, F_s being the sampling frequency. Thus, the sampled signal $w(nT_s)$ is equal to:

$$w(nT_S) = \sum_{+\infty}^{-\infty} v(t)\delta(t - nT_S), \qquad (3.1)$$

where v(t) is the continuous-time input signal, as shown in Figure 3.2.

The sampling signal is periodic with period T_s . Therefore, using the Fourier series, it can be written as:

$$s(t) = \frac{a0}{2} + \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} a_n \cos(2\pi n F_S t) + \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} b_n \sin(2\pi n F_S t), \qquad (3.2)$$

where a_n and b_n are given by:

$$a_n = \frac{2}{T_S} \int_{-T_S/2}^{T_S/2} s(t) \cos(2\pi n F_S t) dt, \qquad (3.3)$$

3.1. INTRODUCTION TO A/D CONVERTERS

$$b_n = \frac{2}{T_S} \int_{-T_S/2}^{T_S/2} s(t) \cos(2\pi n F_S t) dt.$$
(3.4)

The sampling signal s(t) is an even function. Therefore, the integral defining b_n is null and (3.2) becomes:

$$s(t) = \frac{a0}{2} + \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} a_n \cos(2\pi n F_s t).$$
(3.5)

Assuming that the input signal is a sinusoid $v(t) = \cos(2\pi f_m t)$, with frequency f_m , the sampled signal is given by:

$$w(t) = v(t)s(t) = \cos(2\pi n f_m t) \left[\frac{a0}{2} + \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} a_n \cos(2\pi n F_s t) \right].$$
 (3.6)

With some calculations, (3.6) becomes:

$$w(t) = \frac{a0}{2}\cos(2\pi f_m t) + \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \left\{ \frac{a_n}{2}\cos\left[2\pi \left(nF_S - f_m\right)t\right] \right\} + \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \left\{ \frac{a_n}{2}\cos\left[2\pi \left(nF_S + f_m\right)t\right] \right\}.$$
(3.7)

Therefore, the spectrum of the sampled signal contains infinite replicas of the input signal, centered at frequencies equal to $nF_S \pm f_m$, as shown in Figure 3.3(a).

The sampling process transforms a band-limited signal into a band-unlimited signal. This confirm once more the non-linear nature of the sampling process. The result obtained with (3.7) is easily applicable to the case, more common, of an aperiodic signal with bandwidth equal to f_{max} , as shown in Figure 3.3(b).

Figure 3.4 shows what happens if the sampling frequency is less than twice the maximum frequency of the input signal f_{max} and the Nyquist sampling theorem is not fulfilled. The replicas of the input signal spectrum partially overlap (red region of Figure 3.4) and modify the base-band spectrum. Therefore, there is distortion (aliasing) during the sampling process and the original analog signal can not be faithfully recreated from the sampled one. Indeed, the sampling frequency must be at least twice the maximum frequency in the spectrum of the signal to be sampled. For this reason, often, before sampling, the signal has to be filtered with an anti-aliasing filter (AAF), as shown in Figure 3.1.

In the case of the SAR ADC for SMPS this arrangement is not necessary because the input signal is practically constant, with very narrow bandwidth. Viceversa, we will see in Chapter 4 that in the case of the $\Sigma\Delta$ ADC designed for the class-D amplifier this problem has to be considered, because the input signal is PWM modulated.

Quantization

The quantization process assigns a number to each sample of the input signal. In other words, it changes a sampled data signal from continuous-amplitude to discrete-amplitude.



Figure 3.3: Spectrum of a sampled sinusoid (a) and spectrum of a sampled aperiodical signal (b)



Figure 3.4: Aliasing effect



Figure 3.5: Quantization error of an ideal ADC

The input range of the quantizer is divided into a finite number of quantization intervals, normally equal (although there are some cases in which the steps are logarithmic). The quantizer assigns each sample of the input signal to one of these intervals, producing a value (number) that is the quantized level of the sampled analog input signal.

Assuming that V_{ref} is the input range of the quantizer with N levels, the quantization step is given by:

$$\Delta = \frac{V_{REF}}{N}.$$
(3.8)

Since a continuous-amplitude signal is quantized into a discrete-amplitude signal, an error is unavoidable. This error is called quantization error ϵ_Q and it is intrinsic in the quantization process. The output *Y* of the quantizer is then given by:

$$Y = X_{in} + \epsilon_Q, \tag{3.9}$$

where $n\Delta \leq X_{in} \leq (n + 1)\Delta$ and $\epsilon_Q \leq \frac{1}{2}\Delta$, assuming that the mid point of the *n*th step represents all the amplitudes within the step itself. The quantization error goes to zero only with an infinite number of quantization levels, which is unfeasible in reality. Figure 3.5 shows the quantization error for an 8-level quantizer.

The quantization error, obviously, is related to the resolution of the ADC. The Signal-to-Noise Ratio (SNR) is defined as:

$$SNR_{\rm dB} = 10\log\frac{P_{SIGNAL}}{P_{NOISE}},\tag{3.10}$$

where P_{SIGNAL} is the power of the signal and P_{NOISE} is the power of the noise in the band of interest.

There is a relation between the SNR obtained by the quantization error and the number of bits of the quantizer:

$$SNR_{\rm dB} = (6.02 \cdot n + 1.76).$$
 (3.11)

Every additional bit of resolution:

- increases the SNR of 6.02 dB;
- reduces by a factor of 4 the power of the quantization noise.

Additional noise source, besides the quantization noise, degrade the performance of the ADC. For this reason, using (3.11), it is possible to define the effective number of bits (ENOB) given by:

$$ENOB = \frac{SNR_{\text{dB},TOT} - 1.76}{6.02},$$
(3.12)

where $SNR_{dB,TOT}$ is the signal-to-noise ratio accounting for all the noise sources.

Coding

The coding is the last operation performed by the A/D converter. Normally this operation is performed by combinatorial logic or by read-only-memory (ROM) cells. Encoding commonly used to represent the sampled data are:

- *Thermometric* It is normally generated by a full flash ADC and it uses a set of $(2^N 1)$ binary levels to represent *N* bits. For this reason it is not used for coding an ADC final output.
- Unipolar Straight Binary (USB) It represents the first quantization level, $-V_{REF} + \frac{1}{2}V_{LSB}$ with the code (...000). As the analog signal increases by one LSB, the output code increases by one, until it reaches the full-scale code (...111), when the analog signal is above $V_{REF} \frac{1}{2}V_{LSB}$.
- *Complementary Straight Binary (CSB)* It is the opposite of USB coding. It represent the full scale code with (...000) and the first quantization level with (...111).
- *Binary Two's Complement (BTC)* This coding scheme allows to perform subtractions. The most significant bit MSB indicates the sign (0 for positive inputs and 1 for negative inputs). The BTC coding scheme is very suitable for microprocessor based systems or to implement mathematical algorithms.

3.1.2 ADC Topologies

The three blocks described above can be realized with different design techniques. Several key aspects allow to classify the A/D converters topologies. The trade-off between speed and power consumption is one of the most important [19]. In order to choose the most suitable ADC architecture for the SMPS application, it is useful to review the most common topologies:

• *Flash ADC* — Sometimes called parallel ADC, it is the fastest type of converter. It is used to sample high-frequency signals, up to several GHz, but has limited resolution, high power dissipation, and relatively large area. The main reason for the

3.1. INTRODUCTION TO A/D CONVERTERS

high power consumption is the large number of comparators. For an *N*-bit converter, we need $(2^N - 1)$ comparators, which means that the number of comparators increases exponentially with the number of bits. For this reason it seldom exceeds a resolution of 8 bits. This converter requires a single clock cycle per conversion.

- $\Sigma\Delta ADC$ As we shall see in Chapter 4, the oversampling $\Sigma\Delta$ ADCs are very common in digital audio systems, featuring a limited bandwidth. They exploit oversampling and noise shaping to achieve high SNR and linearity.
- *Time Interleaved ADC* Typically used for very-high-speed applications, time interleaving increases the overall sampling speed of an ADC by using two or more sub-ADCs in parallel. Operating *M* ADCs in parallel increases the system sampling rate by a factor of *M*. Each sub-ADC is operated with a clock signal phase-shifted by 360°/*M*, with respect to the previous one. However, mismatches in gain, offset, and sample time among the time-interleaved ADCs generate undesired spectral components and make the system very sensitive to non-idealities.
- *Pipeline ADC* It is a multi-stage system, consisting of multiple conversion stages working in series on groups of bits. In practice each stage quantizes the "residue" (quantization error) of the previous stage, increasing the effective resolution. This solution is used to obtain high resolution with relative low power consumption at high speed. This converter, after an initial latency of *M* clock cycles, where *M* is the number of stages, produces one output sample per clock period.
- Successive Approximation Register (SAR) ADC It uses a comparator and a DAC to implement the successive approximation search method. This converter resolves a bit per conversion cycle, thus requiring N cycles to achieve N bits. The resolution is limited only by the component matching in the DAC. The greatest merit of this topology is a very low power consumption, typically dominated by the single comparator and the digital logic.

Considering the low power consumption, reduced area, and the high conversion accuracy required, the SAR ADC is the best candidate to obtain a robust, high-efficiency SMPS.

As shown in Figure 3.6 the SAR ADC is a medium resolution ADC and has typical low sampling rate. In fact, increasing the number of bits increases the number of iterations needed to obtain the output code, thus increasing the time delay and reducing the sampling rate for a given clock frequency. Thanks to the sub-micron technology adopted in this project, the sampling frequency can be pretty high (19.2-MHz maximum).

3.1.3 ADC Static and Dynamic Performance Metrics

In order to evaluate the performance of ADC, it is useful to introduce the most important metrics used, either static and dynamic.

ADC Static Performance Metrics

The main ADC static parameters are:



Figure 3.6: A/D converter topologies as a function of resolution and sampling rate



Figure 3.7: Offset error in A/D conversion

- Analog Resolution The analog resolution is the smallest analog input variation which produces a variation of 1 LSB in the output code and it is given by $\frac{V_{REF}}{2^N}$, where V_{REF} is the input range and N is resolution.
- Analog Input Range The analog input range is the peak-to-peak input signal (voltage or current) which generates, as output, a full-scale response.
- *Offset* The offset is the difference between the ideal and real input signal value required to achieve a null output signal (it can be expressed in Volt, Ampere, LSB, or percentage of the full scale). The offset shifts all the quantization steps by the same quantity as shown in Figure 3.7.
- *Gain Error* The gain error is the error on the slope of the straight line interpolating the transfer curve, as shown in Figure 3.8, which differs from a straight line of slope 1 (ideal A/D converter).
- *Differential Non-Linearity (DNL)* The DNL measures the deviation of the ADC transfer characteristic from the ideal input-output curve with step Δ_i . Assuming that x_k is the transition point between two successive steps, then the width of the k^{th} step is equal to $\Delta_k = (x_{k+1} x_k)$. The DNL is then given by:

$$DNL(k) = \frac{\Delta(k) - \Delta_i}{\Delta_i}.$$
(3.13)

As shown in Figure 3.9, the DNL can be positive or negative.

• Integral Non-Linearity (INL) — The INL is the deviation of the transfer characteristic from a straight line of slope 1 (ideal A/D converter), as shown in Figure 3.10.



Figure 3.8: Gain error in A/D conversion



Figure 3.9: DNL error in A/D conversion



Figure 3.10: INL error in A/D conversion

The maximum of |INL(k)| for all k is referred to INL. It can be expressed in Volt, Ampere, LSB, or percentage of the full scale. The name integral nonlinearity derives from the fact that the sum of the values of the DNL from step 0 to step k, determines the value of the INL for step k. The INL can be written, as:

$$INL(k) = \sum_{j=0}^{k} DNL(j).$$
 (3.14)

- *Power Consumption* The power consumption is the power consumed by the ADC during normal operation.
- *Temperature Range* The temperature range is the range of temperatures in which the ADC can operate, while maintaining a proper functionality.

ADC Dynamic Performance Metrics

Te main ADC dynamic parameters are:

- Analog Input Bandwidth The analog input bandwidth specifies the frequency at which the output code is -3 dB with respect to its value at DC.
- *Signal to Noise Ratio (SNR)* The SNR, defined in (2.1), is the ratio between the power of the signal (normally sinusoidal) and the power of the quantization noise and circuit noise.

- *Signal to Noise and Distortion Ratio (SNDR)* The SNDR is almost equal to the SNR but in the noise power, harmonic distortion is included. This parameters is linked with the ENOB.
- Dynamic range (DR) The DR is the ratio between the maximum input signal and the minimum input signal level, which is detectable at the output (noise level), within a specified band.
- *Effective Number of Bits (ENOB)* The ENOB, defined in (3.12) for the quantization noise, expresses the effective resolution of the ADC, considering the all the noise and distortion contributions. For a sinusoidal input signal the ENOB is defined as:

$$ENOB = \frac{SNDR_{\rm dB} - 1.76}{6.02}.$$
 (3.15)

• *Figure of Merit (FoM)* — The FoM is a parameter which includes many aspects of an ADC, in order to allow the comparison between different topologies. It is defined as:

$$FoM = \frac{Power}{2^{ENOB} \cdot 2BW},$$
(3.16)

where *BW* is the input signal bandwidth and *Power* the power consumption. The FoM is expressed in Joule per conversion step and basically quantifies the amount of energy required for each quantization step.

3.2 Successive Approximation Register ADCs

Among the different ADC topology, SAR ADCs are by far the most energy efficient, thus allowing to achieve very low power consumption. Moreover, this architecture is very simple and it does not require any operational amplifier.

3.2.1 General Purpose Architecture

Successive approximation register ADCs are based on a binary search algorithm. Figure 3.11 illustrates the basic SAR ADC architecture, which consists of a front-end Sampleand-Hold (SH) circuit, a comparator, a DAC and the SAR logic. The SAR logic is basically a shift register combined with a decision logic and a decision register.

During the binary search, the circuit make the difference between the sampled signal (V_{IN}) and the DAC output (V_{DAC}) . The conversion starts by setting the MSB to "1" and the other bits to "0", so that the DAC produces midscale as analog output. The comparator is then strobed to determine the polarity of $V_{IN} - V_{DAC}$. If $V_{IN} > V_{DAC}$, the MSB is maintained at "1" or otherwise it is set to "0". In the next clock cycle the bit following the MSB is set to "1" and, therefore, the DAC output settles to the a value. The comparator is strobed once again, allowing the decision logic to maintain the bit at "1" or set it to "0". This sequence is repeated until a decision is taken for all the bits.

For a resolution of *N* bits, the SAR ADC requires *N* clock cycles, but it offers several advantages:

3.2. SUCCESSIVE APPROXIMATION REGISTER ADCS



Figure 3.11: Block diagram of SAR ADC (a) and DAC output waveform (b)

- The comparator offset voltage does not affect the overall linearity of the ADC, but it produces just an offset in the overall transfer characteristic. Therefore, the comparator can be designed for high speed operation. Of course, the input noise of the comparator must be much less than 1 LSB [24].
- An explicit subtractor is not required.
- The circuit complexity and power dissipation are in general less than in other architectures.

If the SH circuit provides the required linearity and the input referred noise is small enough, then the ADC performances (in particular DNL and INL) depend primarily on the DAC. The maximum conversion rate is typically limited by the DAC output settling time. In the first conversion cycle, indeed, the DAC output must settle with the full ADC resolution, in order to allow the comparator to determine the MSB correctly. If the clock period is constant, the following conversion cycles will be as long as the first one, implying that the conversion rate is constrained by the speed of the DAC.

3.2.2 SAR Charge Redistribution Architecture

SAR ADCs based on capacitive DACs typically exploit the "charge redistribution" principle. In this scheme the comparison between the input signal V_{IN} and the reference voltage V_{REF} is made by loading the DAC with the input signal and then subtracting V_{REF} in the charge domain. A simplified diagram of this architecture is shown in Figure 3.12, where the DAC consists of binary-weighted capacitors $C_0 \div C_N$. In the initial sampling phase, the top plate of the capacitors is grounded, while all the bottom plates are connected to the input signal. The charge stored on the array is then:

$$Q_{TOT} = 2^N C V_{IN}. \tag{3.17}$$

During the first conversion cycle, S_P is turned off and the bottom plates of all the capacitors are grounded, causing the top plate voltage to be equal $-V_{IN}$. The conversion then proceeds by switching the bottom plate of the biggest capacitance (C_N) to V_{REF} , while the remaining part of the array is kept to ground. The voltage on the top plate, applied to the comparator, is then equal to:

$$V_{Comp} = \frac{V_{REF}}{2} - V_{IN}.$$
 (3.18)

Since V_{Comp} is the difference between the MSB voltage and the input voltage, the comparator has just to determine its sign. The procedure is repeated for each bit.

This solution has some advantages, such as:

- the DAC operates as a SH circuit without requiring additional capacitors;
- the charge injection into the array by switch *S*_{*P*} is constant, since it always turns off with its source and drain terminals at ground;
- at the end of the conversion the top plate voltage is very close to zero, which means that the junction capacitance of S_P contributes very little to the overall non-linearity because its net voltage change is nearly zero [24].



Figure 3.12: Charge redistribution SAR rchitecture

On the other hand, this architecture does not allow to sample different input signals as required in the SMPS.

3.3 Implemented Multifunction SAR ADC

As mentioned in Section 2.3, the SMPS regulator needs an ADC which can convert two different signals: the output voltage (V_{OUT}) and the battery voltage (V_{BAT}). Both signals require different precision and constraints. This involves the use of a customized structure able to sample, quantize and encode the two signals, by exploiting the same structure to avoid waste of power and area.

3.3.1 Requirements and Specifications

To perform the operations required by the SMPS controller it is necessary to design a SAR ADC that can accomplish several functions, thus leading to specific requirements and specifications.

Resolution Requirements

The ADC resolution when converting V_{OUT} is a main parameter of the SMPS, because it is directly affects the DC regulation performance, as well as the loop stability. A too small LSB would cause stability issues (due to DPWM resolution), and a too large LSB would degrade the regulation performance. However, the V_{OUT} A/D conversion does not need

to cover the whole V_{OUT} range. Once the set-point D_{REF} is fixed, a windowed conversion around D_{REF} with 4 bits of resolution is sufficient. In other words, given the 7-bit word D_{REF} (corresponding to a set-point voltage V_{REF}), the result of the V_{OUT} conversion has to be a 4-bit digital word (2's-complement coded), corresponding to $(V_{REF}-V_{OUT})$, as shown in Figure 3.13 and described in Section 2.3.1. The LSB required by the V_{OUT} conversion is 10 mV.

On the other hand, the resolution in the conversion of the V_{BAT} signal, used in the feedforward path, only affects the line transient performance. The resolution chosen to cover the whole voltage variation range of the battery is 7 bits (equal to the number of bits used to define the reference D_{REF}). The LSB value for the V_{BAT} conversion have to be bounded between 20 mV < LSB < 80 mV.

Speed Requirements

The DPWM switching frequency F_s can be as large as 9.6 MHz with 5 bits of resolution. Therefore, the fastest available clock in the SMPS is at $9.6 \cdot 2^5 = 307.2$ MHz. However, the duty cycle of this clock is not controlled. The fastest available clock with "controlled" duty-cycle is at 307.2 MHz/2 = 153 MHz (equivalent to 6.51 ns period). In order to minimize the latency of the ADC, this clock is used to perform the successive approximation cycles during the conversion, leading to a sampling rate for V_{OUT} equal to 9.91 MS/s (100.9 ns sampling period).

Figure 3.14 shows the ADC control signals together with the master clock (153 MHz). The available control signals are:

- the selection signal *Mode*, to select which A/D conversion is currently done;
- the iteration signal *SAR*, to drive both SAR iterations;
- the sampling signal *Sample*, to sample the signals before the conversion.

Input Voltage Range

Another important parameter of the ADC is the input voltage range. The V_{OUT} signal can be vary between $V_{REF} - 45$ mV and $V_{REF} + 45$ mV, where V_{REF} can vary between 0.6 V and 1.35 V, as shown in Figure 3.13. Therefore the expected voltage range for the V_{OUT} conversion is only 900 mV (0.55 V ÷ 1.45 V. This implies that, with a 10-mV LSB and 4 bits of resolution, only 11 of the 16 levels available are used.

On the other hand, the V_{BAT} voltage ranges between 2.3 V and 4.8 V and has to be converted with 7 bits of resolution. To manage both signal with same ADC the two input voltages have to be appropriately scaled to fit the ADC input range.

DC Accuracy

The gain error in the V_{OUT} conversion has a direct impact on the SMPS loop gain (as well as the DPWM gain error). A tolerance of 5% is acceptable on the total gain error, thus leading to an acceptable ADC gain error of 2.5%. The gain error in the V_{BAT} conversion can be relaxed to 5%. Also the offset has a direct impact on the SMPS DC accuracy.



Figure 3.13: Digital output requirements for V_{OUT} conversion

CHAPTER 3. MULTIFUNCTION SAR ADC FOR DIGITAL SMPS



Figure 3.14: ADC control signals: master clock (a), *SAR* signal (b), *Sample* signal (c) and *Mode* signal (d)

Therefore, it has not be more than 10 mV. However, this offset error can be easily calibrated by adjusting D_{REF} which has a 10-mV LSB. The INL has no real importance in a windowed ADC context (for V_{OUT}) and, therefore, it is not an issue. For V_{BAT} conversion the INL has to be lower than 1 LSB. The DNL is the most critical DC parameter. Monotonicity must be guaranteed for proper operation of the digital PID controller and, therefore the DNL has to be lower than 0.5 LSB. Moreover, the LSB in the V_{OUT} conversion should not become too small to avoid stability issues (if LSB is too small, unwanted limit cycles can occur).

Technology, Area, and Power Consumption

The technology available is a CMOS 65-nm low-power process. For scalability, size, and speed issues the best choice for implementing the ADC core is to use the standard 1.2-V GO1 65-nm transistors. This constraint does not apply on input branch that will be realized whit a thick oxide device (GO2) to ensure proper operation while reading the battery voltage. The 1.2-V supply is generated from an on-chip LDO regulator, which provides a 1.2 V \pm 30 mV voltage and the necessary current. Furthermore, a *V*_{CHARGE} reference voltage equal to 1 V is available. The LDO is powered by an external 1.8-V source.

Within the GO1 process, "Standard-VT" (SVT) and "High-VT" (HVT) transistors are available. However, in order to minimize the leakage current it is preferable to use HVT devices.

The target area for the ADC is 0.025 mm², while the current consumption is limited to 20 μ A to ensure high efficiency in the SMPS.



Figure 3.15: Architecture of the implemented SAR ADC

3.3.2 ADC Architecture

The SAR ADC has to perform three functions: it has to act as a DAC for D_{REF} , as 4-bit windowed ADC for V_{OUT} and as 7-bit full-range ADC for V_{BAT} . The implementation of these three functions in a single device allows a significant overall power consumption and area reduction. However, it requires different input conditioning circuits for V_{BAT} and V_{OUT} . The proposed architecture is shown in Figure 3.15. Two different Successive Approximation Registers (SARs), as well as two different voltage dividers, placed in front of the ADC core have been implemented. Moreover, it was chosen to implement the structure with a dedicated SH circuit in front of the ADC. Indeed, for sampling the input signal directly on the DAC, as typically done in SAR ADCs, a specific time slot would have been required, leading to a larger latency in the feedback control loop. The reference voltage (V_{CHARGE}), used to load the capacitors in the DAC, is 1 V. The input signals V_{OUT} and V_{BAT} , scaled by the corresponding voltage dividers, are sampled (actually V_{OUT} is sampled by the capacitive divider itself) and applied to the comparator input. The DAC, controlled by the SARs, is connected to the other comparator input. This choice allows sampling V_{BAT} while the ADC is converting V_{OUT} and vice-versa, thus increasing the time slot available for sampling, without degrading the conversion speed of the ADC.

V_{BAT} Scaling

To match the V_{BAT} voltage range (2.3 V ÷ 4.8 V) to the voltage reference used to charge the DAC (1 V) we chose to scale it by a factor 5 using a resistive divider placed in front of the SH circuit. In this way the V_{BAT} voltage range is reduced to:

$$V_{BAT,S\,caled} = \frac{V_{BAT}}{5} = 0.46 \div 0.96 \text{ V.}$$
 (3.19)

The reference voltage available $V_{CHARGE} = 1$ V implies an LSB equal to:

$$LSB = \frac{1 \text{ V}}{1.27} = 7.87 \text{ mV},$$
 (3.20)

which referred to V_{BAT} before scaling it is equal to:

$$LSB_{Effective} = 7.87 \text{ mV} \cdot 5 = 39 \text{ mV},$$
 (3.21)

as required (20 mV < $LS B_{Effective}$ < 80 mV).

V_{OUT} Scaling

The LSB required for V_{OUT} conversion is 10 mV. Using a reference voltage V_{CHARGE} = 1 V, the LSB is equal to 1 V/127 = 7.87 mV. Therefore, to achieve the correct LSB value it is necessary to scale V_{OUT} = 0.55 V ÷ 1.45 V by a factor:

$$S caling = \frac{10 \text{ mV}}{7.87 \text{ mV}} = 1.27,$$
 (3.22)



Figure 3.16: V_{OUT} voltage range before scaling (a), after scaling (b), and after offset subtraction (c)

obtaining a voltage range equal to:

$$V_{OUT,S\,caled} = \frac{V_{OUT}}{1.27} = 0.43 \text{ V} \div 1.1 \text{ V}.$$
 (3.23)

However, V_{CHARGE} is equal to 1 V and, hence, to cover the V_{OUT} range we have to add an offset equal to 430 mV/2 = 215 mV to accommodate the DAC voltage range, as shown in Figure 3.16. This offset, equivalent to 28 LSB, will be taken into account by the control logic, which will subtract it from the reference word D_{REF} , before charging the DAC to obtain V_{REF} . This phase of the conversion will be described in Section 3.3.6.

3.3.3 Sample-and-Hold Circuit

The function of a SH circuit is to buffer the input signal accurately during sampling, and to maintain a constant output level during hold. In this case the SH circuit must sample two different signals at different time and has also provide the V_{OUT} scaling. The schematic of the used SH circuit is shown in Figure 3.17. Voltage V_{BAT} is sampled on capacitor $C_2 = 585$ fF, while V_{OUT} scaling and sampling are realized with the capacitive divider C_0 - C_1 , according to:

$$\frac{1}{S\,caling} = \frac{C_0}{C_0 + C_1} = \frac{470\,\text{fF}}{470\,\text{fF} + 125\,\text{fF}} = \frac{1}{1.27}.$$
(3.24)



Figure 3.17: Schematic of the SH circuit

The switches S_1 , S_2 , S_3 , and S_4 are realized with two complementary transistors [19]. The on-resistance of each transistor is given by:

$$R_{ON} = \frac{1}{\mu_{n,p} C_{ox} \frac{W}{L} \left(V_{gs} - V_{th} \right)}.$$
(3.25)

For a fixed sampling capacitor, the acquisition time can be decreased only by lowering the on-resistance. In a given CMOS process the mobility and oxide capacitance are normally constant and the gate-source voltage cannot exceed the supply voltage, leaving only the aspect ratio of the device as variable. In addition to finite channel resistance, the MOS switches exhibit channel charge injection. When the MOS is on, a certain amount of charge is stored in the channel which, under strong inversion conditions, can be expressed as:

$$Q_{ch} = WLC_{ox}(V_{gs} - V_{th}). \tag{3.26}$$

When the device turns off, this charge leaves the channel through the source and drain terminals, introducing an error voltage on the sampling capacitor. This error appears as an offset error because Q_{ch} is proportional to the control signal, which is constant. Therefore, the transistors used in the switches have been sized as a trade-off between on-resistance and charge injection.

Figure 3.18 shows the command phases of the switches obtained from the available control signals (shown in Figure 3.14). Each capacitor has a charging phase, a hold phase, and a reset phase. To avoid residual charge storage, the summing node at the comparator input is reset before sampling. The available phases are:

3.3. IMPLEMENTED MULTIFUNCTION SAR ADC



Figure 3.18: SH circuit control phases

- *Ph1* In this phase S_1 , S_4 , and S_3 are open; C_0 and C_1 are shorted to ground by S_5 and S_6 ; C_2 stores the V_{BAT} voltage through S_2 ; S_7 is closed and the summing node is shorted to ground.
- *Ph2* This is the V_{BAT} hold phase, during which V_{BAT} SAR cycle takes place; S_2 is open and the voltage sampled by C_2 is applied at the comparator input through S_3 ; all the other switches are open except S_5 and S_6 which short C_0 and C_1 to ground.
- *Ph3* At the end of the V_{BAT} SAR cycle, the comparator input node is shorted to ground again by S_7 ; V_{OUT} is sampled and scaled by C_0 and C_1 through S_1 and the other switches are open.
- *Ph4* During this phase the V_{OUT} SAR cycle is performed; V_{OUT} suitably scaled it is applied to the comparator input by S_4 ; all the other switches are open; at the end of this phase, a new cycle starts.

Transistors M1, M2 and M3 are GO2 devices driven by 2.5-V clock phases, since these devices must withstand a maximum voltage of 1.45 V, which is too large for GO1 transistors. To discharge the sampling capacitors, by S_5 and S_6 , and to reset the summing node, by S_7 , we used just a NMOS switch since the source voltage is close to ground.

3.3.4 Comparator

The comparator is the block which mostly affects the total analog power consumption of the SAR ADC. Speed, accuracy, power consumption, and input common mode range



Figure 3.19: Block diagram of the latched comparator



Figure 3.20: Schematic of the latched comparator

are the most important aspect considered in the comparator design. In a SAR ADC the comparator should be able to detect 1/2 LSB (in this case LSB = 3.93 mV). The static offset, which originates from mismatches among transistors, affects the accuracy of the comparator decreasing the resolution of the ADC. To reduce this effect is necessary to properly design the comparator input stage and optimize the layout [19].

For the SAR ADC we used a latched comparator, based on the block diagram shown in Figure 3.19. The circuit consists of an input stage, a regenerative latch, and set-reset flip-flop. The detailed schematic of the comparator is shown in Figure 3.20. Transistors *M*3 and *M*4 are used to amplify the difference between the input voltages. When the clock signal (*CLK*) is low *M*9 and *M*10 are open, while *M*11 and *M*14 are closed. Moreover *M*8 and *M*7 are closed, thus resetting the comparator. This static situation persists until *CLK* becomes high. In this case *M*7, *M*8, *M*9, *M*10, *M*11, and *M*14 are open, while *M*5, *M*6, *M*12 and *M*13 become active and start the regenerative operation. This causes an imbalance in the comparator which depends on the input voltage, leading the output nodes to saturate. The set-reset flip-flop, realized with a pair of cross-coupled NOR gates $(M15 \div M22)$, provides a stable output during the whole clock period.

A problem which can occur in a latched comparator is the metastability error. Considering the two operation phases, reset phase and regeneration phase, the latch has to produce a valid logic level within half of the clock period. When the input voltages are very close to each other, the latch takes more time to produce a logic level, which might result in a metastable state. In other words, a metastable situation occurs when the latch is not able to switch to a valid logic level, zero or one, in the regeneration time slot and reaches an intermediate value. The metastability error can adversely affect the accuracy of the comparator and of the ADC. The probability of metastability is inversely proportional to the comparator gain. To avoid this problem a reasonable gain and hence a 7 μ A quiescent current are exploited to reduce the regeneration time and increase the speed.

Simulations showed a constant input offset in the comparator. Therefore, in order to avoid additionally power consumption to realize a compensation circuit, we decided to increase the DAC pre-charge voltage from 215 mV (28 LSB) to 230 mV (30LSB) restoring the proper voltage range.

3.3.5 Digital-to-Analog Converter

In a SAR ADC the DAC determines the overall linearity. The basic purpose of the DAC is to generate an analog voltage proportional to the digital code produced by the SAR. The DAC can be implemented with many different well-known techniques, e. g., capacitor-based DAC [25], switched-current DAC [26], or *R*-2*R* ladder DAC [27]. However, the most widely used DAC topology in SAR ADCs is the capacitive DAC, since capacitive arrays do not dissipate static power (zero quiescent current).

Binary-Weighted Capacitor Array

The simplest capacitive DAC is based on the binary-weighted capacitive (BWC) array shown in Figure 3.21. For N bits of resolution, it consists of N capacitors which sizes ranging from $2^{0}C$ to $2^{N-1}C$, with an additional unit capacitor at the rightmost side of the array, used to restore the correct proportions between the voltage contribution. The total capacitance of the array is equal to:

$$C_{TOT} = C + \sum_{n=0}^{N-1} 2^n C.$$
(3.27)

This simple solution has the disadvantage of requiring very large capacitors which increases exponentially with the resolution required, thus increasing both the area and the time constant associated with the DAC itself and, hence, the DAC settling time.

When such a DAC is used in a SAR ADC, initially, all the capacitors are reset to ground. The top plates are reset trough S_R , and the bottom plate trough each command switch S_0 , S_1 ... S_{N-1} . After reset, S_R is open and the bottom plate of the largest capacitor



Figure 3.21: Binary-weighted capacitor array DAC

(MSB) is connected to V_{REF} and the DAC output voltage settles to $V_{REF}/2$:

$$V_{DAC} = \frac{C \cdot 2^{N-1}}{C \cdot 2^N} \cdot V_{REF} = \frac{1}{2} V_{REF}.$$
 (3.28)

This voltage is compared with the sampled value of V_{IN} and, according to the result, the SAR logic maintains the MASB capacitor connected to V_{REF} (if $V_{REF}/2 < V_{IN}$) or connects it to ground (if $V_{REF}/2 > V_{IN}$). This procedure determines the value of the MSB. This operation is repeated for each of the remaining N - 1 bits. When all the bits are fixed set and the output word is ready, the capacitive array can be reset to ground and a new conversion can start.

Two-Stage Binary-Weighted Capacitor Array

To reduce the capacitor size in the DAC it is possible two adopt a two-stage solution. With this approach the BWC array is divided by a coupling capacitor in a lower array, which realizes the *L* least significant bits, and an upper array, which realizes the M = N - L most significant bits, as shown in Figure 3.22. The fundamental advantage of this architecture is the silicon area reduction: the capacitor value is obviously lower than in the BWC for the same number of bits. Indeed, the overall capacitor size is $(2^L + 2^{N-L})C < 2^N C$.

In order to guarantee proper DAC operation and linearity the series connection of the attenuation capacitor (C_{DIV}) and the lower array must be equal to the unit capacitor C:

$$C = \frac{\left(\sum_{n=0}^{L-1} 2^n C\right) \cdot C_{DIV}}{\left(\sum_{n=0}^{L-1} 2^n C\right) + C_{DIV}}.$$
(3.29)

Therefore, the value of C_{DIV} is:

$$C_{DIV} = \frac{2^L}{2^L - 1} \cdot C.$$
(3.30)



Figure 3.22: Two-stage binary-weighted capacitor array

The total capacitance of the array then is equal to:

$$C_{TOT} = C + \sum_{n=0}^{L-1} 2^n C + \sum_{i=0}^{M-1} 2^i C + C_{DIV}.$$
(3.31)

To reset the entire array, in this case, it is necessary to add a reset switch to force to ground the top plates of both arrays.

Implemented DAC

The implemented DAC is shown in Figure 3.23. We adopted a two-stage architecture to ensure small area. The lower array consists of 4 capacitors (L = 4), and is used both for V_{OUT} and V_{BAT} conversions. By contrast, the upper array is realized with 3 capacitors (M = 3), which are actually used for V_{BAT} conversion.

Unlike the conventional scheme, the switches adopted to reset the top plates of the arrays can be connected either to V_{CHARGE} (1 V) or to ground. Indeed, before the V_{OUT} conversion the output node V_{DAC} must be recharged to 215 mV to introduce the artificial offset required to achieve the proper voltage range, as shown in Figure 3.16. To charge the output node V_{DAC} to 215 mV, S_L and S_M are connected to V_{CHARGE} , while S_{Li} and S_{Mi} are connected to ground or V_{CHARGE} depending on the word to be loaded in the DAC. More precisely, 215 mV corresponds to $28 \cdot LSB = 00111000$ (the last zero is for switch S). The word to be applied is then 11000111. During the SAR cycle S_L and S_M are not used any longer.

To size suitably the unity capacitor C, some considerations about power consumption and linearity performance are needed. The energy required to charge the DAC array is one of the main sources of loss. The capacitor switching power consumption is directly proportional to the unit capacitor size [28]. Also, as mentioned before, the capacitor size determines the charging time constant, which must be less than half of the clock period available, as well as the kT/C noise. In practice, the unit capacitor size is determined



Figure 3.23: Schematic of the implemented DAC

as a trade-off between these parameters, the capacitor matching requirements, and the parasitic capacitances, which also affect the INL and the DNL.

In order to obtain an optimum value of C, an accurate analysis was made in [29]. To analyze the statistical behavior of the linearity metrics (INL and DNL), the capacitors C_i are modeled as sum of the nominal capacitance value and an error term, leading to:

$$C_i = 2^{N-i}C + \delta_i, \ \sigma_i^2 = E[\delta_i^2] = 2^{N-i}\sigma_0^2, \tag{3.32}$$

where *C* is the unit capacitance, δ_i is a random variable with zero mean and variance σ_i^2 , while σ_0 is the standard deviation of the unit capacitance. For a SAR ADC with two-stage capacitive DAC, the variance of the INL and DNL can be calculated as:

$$\sigma_{INL}^2 = 2^{\frac{3N}{2}} \left(\frac{\sigma_0}{C_0}\right)^2 \left(\frac{V_{IN}}{V_{CHARGE}}\right) LS B^2, \qquad (3.33)$$

$$\sigma_{DNL}^2 = 2^{\frac{3N}{2}} \left(\frac{\sigma_0}{C_0}\right)^2 LS B^2.$$
(3.34)

The minimum unit capacitor can be obtained by imposing the maximum tolerable variance of the INL and DNL. Thanks to the 65-nm technology, where capacitors feature a very low mismatch $\frac{\Delta C}{C} = 0.04\%$, the elementary capacitor has been sized to C = 25.5 fF. The attenuation capacitor has been sized to $C_{DIV} = 27.8$ fF from (3.30), obtaining a total capacitance of $C_{TOT} = 614$ fF.

Another aspect to consider is the parasitic capacitor influence. The parasitic capacitors connected to the bottom plate of the arrays do not affect the linearity of the ADC, since they bare not involved in the charge distribution process. On the other hand, as demonstrated in [29] the parasitic capacitors connected to the top plate of the arrays degrade the linearity performance and, therefore, it has to be minimized in the layout.

3.3.6 Successive Approximation Register and Control Logic

The SAR and control logic determines the output word depending on the successive approximation result. This function is sequentially performed to encode both V_{BAT} and V_{OUT} . Moreover, this logic block generates the clock phases required by the SH circuit, as shown in Figure 3.18. This circuit has been implemented as a Verilog code (Listing 3.1), which is then synthesized.

```
Listing 3.1: SAR and control logic Verilog code
    // Verilog HDL for "SAR", "sar_adc" "functional"
1
2
3
    module sar_adc(di7, di6, di5, di4, di3, di2, di1, res, res_n, pre, pre_n, comp7_n
        , comp4, comp4_n, mode, mode_n, sample, comp, clock, clock_n, ro, ron, ris4, ris7,
        rst_n;
4
5
   input mode, sample, clock, comp, di7, di6, di5, di4, di3, di2, di1, rst_n ;
6
7
    output [7:0] ro;
8
   output [7:0] ron;
9
    output [6:0] ris7;
10
   output [3:0] ris4;
11
   output pre, pre_n, res, res_n, comp7, comp7_n, comp4_n, mode_n, clock_n;
12
    wire pre;
13
    wire pre_n;
14
    wire res_n;
15
    wire resn;
   wire comp7;
16
17
    wire comp7_n;
18
   wire comp4;
19
   wire comp4_n;
20
   wire mode_n;
21
    wire clock_n:
22
   reg [7:0] va;
23
   reg [3:0] ris4;
24
   reg [6:0] ris7;
25
   reg [7:0] dref;
26
   reg [4:0] dac5;
27
   reg [7:0] dac8;
28
    wire [7:0] ron;
29
   wire [7:0] ro;
30
   reg [2:0] i;
    reg [1:0] p;
31
32
    wire [7:0] roint;
33
    wire [7:0] prec;
34
    wire reset_vout ;
35
    wire reset_vbat ;
36
37
38
   always @(posedge sample or negedge rst_n)begin
39
      if(rst_n = = 1'b0)
40
      begin
         va = 8'b0000000;
41
42
         dref = 8'b00000000;
43
         end
44
       else
45
      begin
46
       va[7] = di7;
47
       va[6] = di6;
48
       va[5] = di5:
49
       va[4] = di4;
50
       va[3] = di3;
```

va[2] = di2;

51

```
52
         va[1] = di1;
 53
         va[0] = 0;
 54
         dref = va + 8'b11110000;
 55
       end
 56
     end
 57
 58
     always @(negedge clock or negedge reset_vout)begin
 59
     \mathbf{if} (reset_vout == 1'b0)
60
        begin
           p = 2'b00;
61
           dac5 = 5'b10000;
62
63
           if(rst_n = = 1'b0)
 64
              begin
65
                ris4 = 4'b0000;
              end
66
67
       end
68
     else
69
     begin
 70
     if(mode = = 1'b1)
71
           begin
72
                 case (p)
                2'b00:begin
 73
                      dac5[4] = \operatorname{comp};
 74
 75
                      dac5[3] = 1'b1;
 76
                      p = 2'b01;
 77
                      end
 78
                2'b01:begin
 79
                      dac5[3] = ~comp;
 80
                      dac5[2] = 1'b1;
                      p = 2, b11;
81
                      end
82
 83
                2'b11:begin
                      dac5[2] = \operatorname{comp};
84
85
                      dac5[1] = 1'b1;
 86
                      p = 2'b10;
87
                      end
 88
                2'b10:begin
89
                      dac5[1] = \operatorname{comp};
                      dac5[0] = dac5[1];
90
91
                      p = 2'b00;
 92
                      ris4[3] = dac5[4];
93
                      ris4[2] = dac5[3];
 94
                      ris4[1] = dac5[2];
95
                      ris4[0] = dac5[1];
                      ris4 = ris4 + 4'b1000;
ris4 = ris4 + 4'b0001;
96
 97
98
                      end
99
                 endcase
100
            end
101
     end
102
     end
103
104
     always @(negedge clock or negedge reset_vbat)begin
105
     if(reset_vbat==1'b0)
106
           begin
107
            dac8 = 8'b10000000;
            i = 3'b100;
108
            if(rst_n = =1'b0)
109
110
              begin
                ris7 = 7'b0000000;
111
112
              end
113
           end
114
     else
115
      begin
       i\tilde{f} (mode==1'b0)
116
```

3.3. IMPLEMENTED MULTIFUNCTION SAR ADC

```
117
           begin
118
                case (i)
119
               3'b100:begin
                     dac8[7] = comp;
120
121
                     dac8[6] = 1'b1;
122
                     i = 3'b101;
123
                     end
124
               3'b101:begin
                     dac8[6] = ~comp;
125
126
                     dac8[5] = 1'b1;
127
                     i = 3'b111;
128
                     end
129
               3'b111:begin
130
                     dac8[5] = comp;
                     dac8[4] = 1'b1;
131
132
                     i = 3'b110;
                     end
133
               3'b110:begin
134
135
                     dac8[4] = comp;
                     dac8[3] = 1'b1;
136
137
                     i = 3'b010;
138
                     end
               3'b010:begin
139
140
                     dac8[3] = \operatorname{comp};
                     dac8[2] = 1'b1;
141
142
                     i = 3'b011;
143
                     end
               3'b011:begin
144
145
                     dac8[2] = \operatorname{comp};
146
                     dac8[1] = 1'b1;
                     i = 3'b001;
147
148
                     end
               3'b001:begin
149
150
                     dac8[1] = comp;
151
                     dac8[0] = dac8[1];
152
                     i = 3'b100;
153
                     ris7[6] = dac8[7];
154
                     ris7[5] = dac8[6];
155
                     ris7[4] = dac8[5];
156
                     ris7[3] = dac8[4];
157
                     ris7[2] = dac8[3];
158
                     ris7[1] = dac8[2];
159
                     ris7[0] = dac8[1];
160
                     end
161
            default : begin
162
                     ris7 = ris7;
163
                     dac8 = dac8;
164
                     i = 3'b100;
165
                     end
166
167
                endcase
168
     end
169
     end
170
     end
171
     assign reset_vout = rst_n & mode ;
     assign reset_vbat = rst_n & ~mode ;
172
173
     assign roint = ((mode) = = 1) ? (dac5 + dref) : dac8;
     assign prec = ((sample & mode)==1) ? 8'b11000111 : 8'b0000000;
174
175
     assign ro = ((sample)==0) ? roint : prec;
     assign ron = ((sample)==0) ? ~roint : ~prec;

assign pre = ((sample & mode)==0) ? 1'b0 : 1'b1;
176
177
     assign pre_n = ((sample \& mode) == 0) ? 1'b1 : 1'b0;
178
     assign res = ((sample & ~mode)==0) ? 1'b0 : 1'b1;
179
180
     assign res_n = ((sample \& mode) = = 0) ? 1'b1 : 1'b0;
     assign comp4 = (mode & \tilde{s} sample);
181
```

```
182 assign comp4_n = ~comp4;
183 assign comp7 = (~mode & ~sample);
184 assign comp7_n = ~comp7;
185 assign mode_n = ~mode;
186 assign clock_n = ~clock;
```

188 endmodule

The code can be explained with the help of the conversion example shown in Figure 3.24.

- *Line* (1 ÷ 35) Before the actual code, input and output pins, as well as variables are declared.
- *Line* $(38 \div 56)$ At the positive edge of the *S ample* signal, the D_{REF} word is read and adjusted with the pre-charge word. Note that the charge injection induced by S_L and S_M while loading the capacitive array is not compensated, resulting in a voltage offset on the DAC. To compensate it the word which is substrated from D_{REF} has been increased to 34LSB (*Ph*1 and *Ph*3).
- *Line* $(58 \div 102)$ At the negative edge of the clock signal (*SAR*) if *Mode* is "1" starts the V_{OUT} approximation cycle (*Ph*4). The 4-bit DAC command register is set according to the comparator output. If the reset signal is high the register is set to zero (*Ph*3).
- *Line* (104 ÷ 167) At the negative edge of the clock signal (*SAR*) if *Mode* is "0" starts the V_{BAT} approximation cycle (*Ph*2). The 7-bit DAC command register is set according to the comparator output. If the reset signal is high the register is set to zero (*Ph*1).
- *Line* (171 ÷ 186) At the SAR cycle end the output registers are written depending on the values of *Mode* and *S ample*

Referring to Figure 3.24, the operation of the circuit is the following:

- *Ph*1 The 7-bit DAC register *ro* is forced to zero to reset the capacitor array to zero.
- *Ph2* The SAR 7-bit cycle is performed and the *ro* register is set according to the comparison results. At the end, the *ris*7 output register is written with the 7-bit result.
- *Ph3* The 7-bit DAC register *ro* is reset to the pre-charge word, in order to obtain the desired 230 mV on the capacitor array.
- *Ph*4 The SAR 4-bit cycle is performed and the *ro* register is set according to the comparison results. At the end the output register *ris*4 is written with the 4-bit result.

3.3.7 Layout

In a SAR ADC the layout is very important for the performance. The DAC cell symmetry is the most important aspects which affects the mismatch. To reduce the mismatch effect it is useful to implement one unitary cell, consisting of a unit capacitance C and its control switch, and then connect in parallel a number of cell according to the desired capacitor value (e. g. $2^3 \cdot C$ will be realized with 8 parallel unitary cell). It is also important to ensure the same boundary conditions to all the cells. We used plate capacitors, which

3.3. IMPLEMENTED MULTIFUNCTION SAR ADC



Figure 3.24: Circuit operation example: *SAR* (a), *Sample* (b), *Mode* (c), DAC voltage, V_{BAT} and V_{OUT} (d)

guarantee a better matching than fringing capacitors, in spite of a larger area. The unitary cell is shown in Figure 3.25. To optimize the size the command switch is placed under the capacitor, which employs the metals 2 to 5 of the 7 available in this technology.

The complete capacitive array is shown in Figure 3.26. On the edges dummies capacitors have been added to maintain the same boundary conditions. The yellow line are the switch command phases, while the power rail are gray.

The complete ADC layout is shown in Figure 3.27. The area is $150 \ \mu m \times 140 \ \mu m = 0.021 \ mm^2$. The capacitive sampling circuit for V_{OUT} has been placed on a side, while the digital logic is placed at the bottom to separate it from the analog part.

3.3.8 Experimental Results

The measurement results of the complete digital SMPS are reported in Section 2.3.2. However, we also verified the performance of the SAR ADC stand-alone. To measure the performance in the V_{BAT} conversion we just applied the input signal to the ADC, while for the V_{OUT} conversion we also applied different values of D_{REF} .

Figure 3.28 shows the digital output of the ADC as a function of V_{BAT} (0.27 V ÷ 0.98 V). The resulting INL and DNL are shown in Figure 3.29. The worst INL and DNL values are equal to 0.6 LSB.

The linearity gets worse with signals near the full scale due to the increased comparator common-mode voltage. The results improve by increasing the comparator bias current, which helps the regenerative operation.

Table 3.1 summarizes the main performance obtained in the V_{BAT} and V_{OUT} conver-



Figure 3.25: Unitary capacitor and switch cell layout

sions. Moreover, the output spectrum of the ADC with a sinusoidal input signal, altho not important for the SMPS application, is shown in Figure 3.30 for completeness. The achieved SNR is 34 dB.
3.3. IMPLEMENTED MULTIFUNCTION SAR ADC



Figure 3.26: DAC capacitive array layout

CHAPTER 3. MULTIFUNCTION SAR ADC FOR DIGITAL SMPS



Figure 3.27: Complete ADC layout

3.3. IMPLEMENTED MULTIFUNCTION SAR ADC



Figure 3.28: Measured ADC output code as a function of V_{BAT}



CHAPTER 3. MULTIFUNCTION SAR ADC FOR DIGITAL SMPS





Figure 3.30: ADC output spectrum with a sinusoidal input signal at 1 kHz

Parameter	Value
Process	CMOS 65 nm
Power supply voltage	1.2 V
Bias current	1 μΑ
	Input range 2.3 V ÷ 4.8 V
Vinput signal	Scale factor $= 5$
V _{BAT} input signal	LSB = 39 mV
	Resolution $= 7$ bits
	Input range 0.55 V ÷ 1.45 V
V _{OUT} input signal	Scale factor $= 1.27$
	LSB = 10 mV
	Resolution $(V_{REF} - V_{OUT}) = 4$ bits
Analog power consumption	19 μW
Digital power consumption	33 µW
Analog power consumption (sleep mode)	$0.8\mu\mathrm{W}$
Digital power consumption (sleep mode)	$0.5 \mu W$
Sampling rate	9.9 MS/s
Clock frequency	153 MHz
V conversion linearity	INL = 0.6 LSB
V _{BAT} conversion intearity	DNL = 0.6 LSB
V_{OUT} conversion linearity	INL = 0.6 LSB
	DNL = 0.6 LSB
Unit capacitor C	25.5 fF
Active area	0.021 mm ²

Table 3.1: SAR ADC performance summary

Chapter 4

$\Sigma \Delta$ ADC for Digital Class-D Amplifier

In this chapter we will describe the A/D converter designed to realize the feedback branch in the digital class-D audio amplifier described in the Section 2.6.

In the Chapter 2 some ADC topologies have been evaluated, each characterized by one or more features (e. g. low power consumption, high resolution and high sampling frequency), which make them suitable for specific applications. For example the SAR ADC, used for the digital SMPS, features very low power consumption, but it reaches low sampling frequency and medium resolution.

In the audio field high resolution and high linearity are required over a relatively small bandwidth, thus making oversampled ADCs the perfect candidates. Indeed, sigma delta $(\Sigma\Delta)$ modulators are quite popular in audio applications, since they achieve high resolution through noise shaping and oversampling techniques.

4.1 Basic $\Sigma\Delta$ Modulator Theory

The principle of operation of a $\Sigma\Delta$ modulator is illustrated in Figure 4.1. The circuit consists of a loop filter, which in its simplest form is an accumulator or integrator, followed by an A/D converter which introduces a quantization error *E*. The digital output signal is subtracted from the analog input via a D/A converter in the feedback path. The error *E* due to the quantization process is the difference between the analog quantizer input signal and the quantized digital output signal. Suppression of the quantization error in a $\Sigma\Delta$ modulator is provided by two mechanisms: oversampling and noise shaping. Since the reduction of the quantization error is quite effective, a high-resolution digital output is obtained, using a low-resolution quantizer. In many cases, a one-bit quantizer with two output levels is sufficient.

4.1.1 Oversampling

A one-bit quantizer generates a bitstream with output levels $\pm \frac{q}{2}$, where q is the quantization step size. The bitstream spectrum contains information about the input signal as well



Figure 4.1: General $\Sigma\Delta$ modulator block diagram

as the quantization error, which is introduced by the quantizer. Assuming the quantization error to have a white noise spectrum [30] and to be uniformly distributed in the range $\pm \frac{q}{2}$ [31], we obtain the quantization noise power as:

$$e_{rms}^2 = \frac{1}{q} \int_{-\frac{q}{2}}^{\frac{q}{2}} e^2 de = \frac{q^2}{12}.$$
 (4.1)

The power spectral density of the quantization error signal is then:

$$E(f) = \frac{q^2}{6f_s}; \quad 0 \le f < \frac{f_s}{2}, \tag{4.2}$$

where f_s is the sampling frequency. From (4.2) it is evident that the higher is the sampling frequency, the lower is the noise power spectral density.

Figure 4.2 shows the power spectral density, E(f), of the quantization noise for Nyquist rate sampling with rate f_{s1} and oversampling rate f_{s2} . For Nyquist rate sampling, the signal band is $f_b = f_{s1}/2$ and all the quantization noise power, represented by the shaded area, has to be considered. In the oversampled case, the same noise power, represented by the area of the unshaded rectangle, has been spread over a bandwidth equal to $f_{s2}/2$, which is much larger than f_b . Only a relatively small fraction of the noise power falls in the band $[-f_b, f_b]$, while the noise power outside the signal band can be filtered out.

The total in-band quantization noise power is equal to:

$$N_q = \int_0^{f_b} E(f) df = \frac{e_{rms}^2}{OSR},$$
 (4.3)

where f_b is the signal bandwidth, and OSR the oversampling ratio, given by:

$$OSR = \frac{f_s}{2f_b}.$$
(4.4)



Figure 4.2: Oversampling principle

By doubling the sampling frequency the quantization noise power is reduced by 3 dB and the resolution is increased by half a bit. The *ENOB*, defined in (3.12), can be written as a function of the *OSR* as:

$$ENOB = n + 0.5 \cdot \log_2(OSR), \tag{4.5}$$

where n is the number of bits of the quantizer. By combining (3.12) and (4.5) it turns out that an increase of the *OSR* by a factor four improves the ADC resolution by 1 bit, as expected. This is valid for any ADC which is operated at a sampling frequency larger than twice the signal bandwidth.

4.1.2 Noise Shaping

For low frequency signals, the DAC in the feedback path has a gain of approximately 1. Figure 4.3 shows a highly simplified linear model of a $\Sigma\Delta$ modulator. Using this model, the output *Y*(*s*) of the modulator is given by:

$$Y(s) = \frac{H(s)}{1 + H(s)} \cdot X(s) + \frac{1}{1 + H(s)} \cdot E(s),$$
(4.6)

where X(s) is the analog input signal and H(s) is the loop-filter transfer function. The first term of the right-hand side of (4.4) is the Signal Transfer Function (STF) and the second term is the Noise Transfer Function (NTF). If H(s) has a lowpass filter characteristic with high DC gain, then for low-frequencies the STF is close to 1, while the quantization error tends toward zero (NTF is 0). For frequencies close to half the sampling frequency, the input signal is filtered and the quantization error becomes large. This shows that



Figure 4.3: Simplified linear model of a $\Sigma\Delta$ modulator

the quantization noise spectral density is not constant over frequency, but has a shaped frequency spectrum. This is the principle of noise-shaping.

A more effective quantization noise shaping can be achieved by increasing the order of the loop filter or adding resonators to the loop. As shown in [32] the in-band quantization noise power of a 2nd-order modulator is:

$$N_q \approx \frac{\pi^{2n}}{2n+1} \cdot \frac{e_{rms}^2}{OSR^{(2n+1)}}.$$
 (4.7)

Figure 4.4 shows the quantization noise attenuation as a function of the *OSR* for different loop filter orders. The curve with slope equal to -10 dB per decade with n = 0 characterizes the case where the noise shaping is absent (just oversampling); the quantization noise attenuation then increases of 20 dB per decade whenever the filter order is increased by 1. Therefore, increasing the filter order is more effective than increasing the *OSR*. This is a significant improvement compared to (4.3) and it enables the use of a low resolution internal quantizer. However, increasing the filter order could lead to instability and appropriate compensation techniques must be adopted.

4.2 ΣΔ Modulator Circuit Topologies

The general $\Sigma\Delta$ modulator architecture illustrated in Figure 4.1 and Figure 4.3 can actually be implemented with Discrete-Time (DT) or Continuous-Time (CT) circuits.

4.2.1 Continuous-Time vs. Discrete-Time $\Sigma\Delta$ Modulators

Figure 4.5 shows the general block diagram of a $\Sigma\Delta$ modulator implemented either with CT or DT techniques. In a DT $\Sigma\Delta$ modulator a S/H stage is required at the input to convert the CT analog signal in a discrete-time signal. This block can limit the linearity and noise floor of the whole $\Sigma\Delta$ modulator and, furthermore, an anti-alias filter is needed in front of the sampler. In a CT $\Sigma\Delta$ modulator the sampling occurs only in the ADC and eventual



Figure 4.4: Theoretical in-band quantization noise attenuation as a function of the *OSR* for $\Sigma\Delta$ modulators of different order *n*

sampling errors are attenuated by the loop gain. The loop filter also operates as an antialiasing filter and, therefore, no filter is required at the input. This aspect will be quite important in the choice of circuit to use for the digital class-D amplifier. Indeed, since the anti-aliasing filtering is fundamental in the operation of the digital class-D amplifier, a DT solution would require an additional circuit in the feedback loop, which would increase the delay.

The power consumption in CT $\Sigma\Delta$ modulators is usually lower than in their DT counterparts, thus making them suitable for high-speed and low-power applications. However, the linearity requirements are harder to achieve with CT than with DT circuits. For example CT circuits implemented with the active-*RC* or g_mC techniques, feature worse linearity performance than DT circuits implemented with the switched capacitor (SC) technique. Furthermore, the main drawback of CT circuits is the clock jitter sensitivity in the feedback DAC where the DT feedback signal is added to the CT analog input signal [33]. Time uncertainty in the feedback DAC raises the noise floor at the notch frequency, thus degrading the performance. The jitter effect can be reduced by using a return-to-zero (RZ) DAC [19] or by increasing the number of bits in the quantizer. A time-variant feedback waveform DAC, called an SCR-DAC, can also be used in order to reduce the effect of clock jitter, at the expenses of tougher requirements for the operational amplifiers and, hence, higher power consumption.

4.2.2 Feedforward vs. Feedback Compensation

Increasing the order of the loop filter of a $\Sigma\Delta$ modulator provides more aggressive quantization noise shaping and effectively improves the signal-to-quantization noise ratio. The



Figure 4.5: Block diagram of DT and CT $\Sigma\Delta$ modulators

general transfer function of a CT n^{th} -order loop filter consisting of n integrators is given by:

$$H(s) = \left(\frac{\omega_u}{s}\right)^n,\tag{4.8}$$

where ω_u is the unity-gain frequency of the integrators. However, a $\Sigma\Delta$ modulator with the filter transfer given by (4.8 is not stable for n > 1. An uncompensated second-order loop-filter has -180° phase shift at high frequencies. Feedforward and feedback compensation techniques are typically used for compensating the loop. Both compensation techniques can provide the same noise transfer function, but have different signal transfer function characteristics.

Feedforward Compensation

To ensure stability in a second-order $\Sigma\Delta$ modulator, a zero should be introduced in the loop-filter transfer function to reduce the high frequency phase shift. This can be done by adding a feedforward path in the loop filter, as shown in Figure 4.6. The choice for the ratio between c_1 and c_2 is determined by considerations concerning stability, maximum input level, signal-to-noise ratio and spread due to non-ideal processing. By increasing the coefficient ratio c_1/c_2 the zero in the loop filter transfer function is shifted toward lower frequencies. An optimum can be found, which provides both small phase shift at high frequencies and second-order noise shaping at low frequencies.

In general, filters of any order can be designed using this compensation technique. However, when increasing the filter order the zero locations move toward lower frequencies to achieve stability. Therefore, increasing the filter order decreases the effective bandwidth where quantization noise is shaped. This severely limits the maximum obtainable



Figure 4.6: Second-order $\Sigma\Delta$ modulator with feedforward compensation



Figure 4.7: Second-order $\Sigma\Delta$ modulator with feedback compensation

bandwidth. An effective way to maintain sufficient noise shaping while guaranteeing stability is to introduce local feedback paths in the loop-filter, thus creating resonator stages. The resonator stages can provide some extra notches at the edge of the signal band, which suppress the quantization noise.

Feedback Compensation

An alternative way to stabilize the loop is to use feedback paths, as shown in Figure 4.7 for a second-order $\Sigma\Delta$ modulator. In this case, a fraction of the output is fed back to the input of each integrator stage of the loop-filter. Generally, the STF of an *n*th-order feedforward compensated filter has *n* poles and *n* – 1 zeros, while in a feedback compensated filter, the STF has *n* poles only. Therefore, in the feedforward case, the STF is a first-order low-pass filter (first-order anti-aliasing filter), while in the feedback case, the STF is an *n*th-order low-pass filter (*n*th-order anti-aliasing filter). Clearly, the STF in a feedback compensated $\Sigma\Delta$ modulator provides much stronger filtering for high frequency signals than in the feedforward case. This is shown graphically in Figure 4.8 for a high-order modulator.

A further difference between the two compensation techniques is that, due to the zeros in the transfer function, in the feedforward case the STF is not flat at low frequencies, but



Figure 4.8: STF of a high-order $\Sigma\Delta$ modulator with feedforward compensation (a) and feedback compensation (b)

shows some peaking at a certain frequency. This implies that at the peaking frequency the maximum stable input level is reduced by the gain of the peaking. This is not the case with the feedback technique, since the STF has no zeros, and, hence, no peaking occurs.

A major drawback of the feedback filter architecture is that the outputs of the integrators contain, besides the quantization noise, a substantial part of the input signal [31]. This implies that a larger output swing and a better linearity is required in the operational amplifiers, thus leading in general to a higher power consumption.

Often, feedforward and feedback compensation techniques are implemented together in order to obtain an optimal filter design.

4.2.3 Multi-Bit vs. Single-Bit Quantizer

The main motivation for adding more bits in the quantizer is the direct reduction of the quantization noise and of the jitter sensitivity. Furthermore with more bits in the quantizer, the stability constraints are easier to achieve than with single-bit structures and the internal signal swing is lower, thus alleviating the operational amplifier requirements in terms of output swing and slew rate. On the other hand, a larger number of bits in the quantizer increases the capacitive load of the amplifiers, which is a problem especially in high-frequency applications [34]. Moreover, more analog circuit components are needed to implement the internal ADC and DACs. The possibility of using higher gain in the integrators with multi-bit quantizer than in a single-bit loop, can improve the SNR by even more than 6 dB per additional bit. Moreover, in multi-bit $\Sigma\Delta$ modulators the out-of-band quantization noise is also reduced, which relieves the digital filtering required in the decimator. Despite the advantages of multi-bit structures, single-bit $\Sigma\Delta$ modulators are the most frequently used. The reason is the linearity requirement in multi-bit feedback DACs,



Figure 4.9: $\Sigma\Delta$ modulator whit non-linear DAC error (ϵ_{DAC})

which sets the upper limit for the $\Sigma\Delta$ modulator performance. The distortion introduced in the first-stage DAC, indeed, is not shaped, but it is directly added to the input, as shown in Figure 4.9.

Therefore, the linearity of the whole $\Sigma\Delta$ modulator cannot be better than the linearity of the DAC. The DAC linearity can be improved by element trimming, but this is expensive and it is not suitable for mass-produced products. Calibration techniques may also be utilized, but extra hardware and calibration time are needed [35]. Nowadays, different Dynamic Element Matching (DEM) techniques, which randomize and/or shape the distortion contribution of the DAC to improve the linearity over the signal band [36], are widely used.

4.3 Implemented $\Sigma \Delta$ ADC

As mentioned in Section 2.6, the closed-loop digital class-D amplifier requires an ADC to close the feedback loop, featuring large dynamic range, good linearity, and intrinsic anti-aliasing filtering, thus making a CT $\Sigma\Delta$ modulator one of the best candidates.

4.3.1 Requirements and Specifications

Particular features are required for a $\Sigma\Delta$ modulator suitable to realize the feedback branch in a digital class-D audio amplifier. High linearity and SNR are required, but a low latency is mandatory to ensure the system stability. Moreover, in order to be competitive with analog solution it has to ensure a low power consumption. Finally, intrinsic anti-aliasing filtering is required, to avoid an additional filter which would increase the latency. The main requirements are summarized in Table 4.1.

Considering the system requirements, the best circuit topology for implementing the ADC can be identified through the following considerations.

• Anti-aliasing filtering — To ensure an intrinsic anti-aliasing filtering a CT $\Sigma\Delta$ modulator must be adopted. To increase the filtering effect a n^{th} -order modulator with feedback compensation must be used.

Parameter	Value
Process	CMOS 40 nm
Power supply voltage	1.1 V
Bias current	1 µA
Max power consumption	1.5 mW
Resolution	5 bits
Sampling frequency (f_s)	3.072 MHz
Bandwidth (f_b)	20 kHz
Oversampling ratio (OSR)	64
Signal-to-noise ratio (SNR)	$\geq 100 \text{ dB}$
Dynamic range (DR)	$\geq 100 \text{ dB}$
Maximum latency	$\approx 1 \mu s$
Active area	0.9 mm^2

Table 4.1: $\Sigma \Delta$ ADC requirements

- *Power consumption* A DT switched-capacitor circuit needs very fast operational amplifier with a bandwidth (f_o) much larger than the sampling frequency (f_s) , while in a CT solution f_o may be comparable to f_s , thus reducing the power required.
- *High SNR* An *n*th-order modulator, with *M*-bit quantizer and oversampling ratio equal to *OSR*, theoretically, achieves a SNR given by:

$$SNR = \frac{2^{2M}3(2n+1)OSR^{2n+1}}{2\pi^{2n}}.$$
(4.9)

With M = 5 bits and OSR = 64, the required SNR (100 dB), can be obtained with n = 3, thus guaranteeing inherently third-order anti-aliasing filtering. Another aspect to be considered for maximizing the achievable SNR is the topology used. Indeed, in a DT solution the thermal noise is determined by sampling capacitors (kT/C noise). To reduce the kT/C noise in a DT loop, an input capacitor of the order of several hundred picofarads is required. This large capacitor occupies a large area and could cause non-linear settling of the analog input signal. Therefore, a CT solution in which the thermal noise is determined by resistances, which have to be small, is preferable.

For these considerations, the best solution to meet the requirements is a 3^{rd} -order, feedback compensated, CT $\Sigma\Delta$ modulator topology. The jitter sensitivity is an issue and must be evaluated to find a solution which allows us to achieve the desired SNR.

4.3.2 ADC Architecture

The first step in the design of a $\Sigma\Delta$ modulator is the implementation of an ideal model in Matlab. Thanks to the *DelSig* toolbox, publicly available, it is possible to obtain automat-

Coefficient	Value from <i>DelSig</i>	Actual Value
<i>a</i> ₁	0.044	0.044
a_2	0.287	0.287
a_3	0.8	0.8
b_1	0.044	0.044
b_2	0.287	0
b_3	0.8	0
<i>c</i> ₁	1	1
<i>c</i> ₂	1	1
<i>c</i> ₃	1	1
<i>g</i> ₁	0.001	0

Table 4.2: Coefficients of the $\Sigma\Delta$ modulator

ically the filter coefficient values required to guarantee system stability. This toolbox is designed for DT modulators. Therefore, to analyze the performance of a CT circuit (SNR and stability), we have first to derive the equivalent *s*-domain transfer function of the filter from the DT counterpart. The transfer function of a DT integrator, H(z) = 1/(z-1), can be replaced by the transfer function of the corresponding CT integrator, $H(s) = f_s/s$, using the Euler transformation. The achieved noise-shaping of the resulting CT $\Sigma\Delta$ modulator will then be identical to its DT counterpart.

The *DelSig* toolbox allows selecting the topology of the filter between Cascade of Integrators with FeedBack (CIFB), with feedback compensation, shown in Figure 4.10(a), and Cascade of Integrators with FeedForward (CIFF), with feedforward compensation shown in Figure 4.10(b). As described above we decided to implement the feedback structure to ensures a better anti-aliasing filtering. However, in the CIFB scheme available in the *DelSig* toolbox, in addition to the feedback branches, also feedforward branches are included. With the feedforward paths only the quantization noise flows through the integrators, thus allowing more relaxed operational amplifier specifications. However, the feedforward paths also degrade the anti-aliasing filtering effectiveness, and, therefore, we decided not to include these paths (b_2 and b_3). Moreover, we also removed the local resonator g_1 , in order to minimize the component spread required to implement the coefficients. The circuit implemented is shown in Figure 4.10(c). Figure 4.11 and Figure 4.12 show the STF achieved with the conventional CIFB and the modified CIFB topologies, respectively. Table 4.2 summarizes the used coefficient values.

4.3.3 Quantizer

The quantizer in a $\Sigma\Delta$ modulator is not a very critical circuit block in terms of noise and distortion, because of the large gain of the preceding blocks. Therefore, a flash ADC is the natural choice, since it allows the A/D conversion to be performed in just one clock



Figure 4.10: Third-order $\Sigma\Delta$ modulator: CIFB structure (a), CIFF structure (b) and implemented modified CIFB structure (c)



Figure 4.11: STF of the 3rd-order conventional CIFB structure



Figure 4.12: STF of the 3rd-order modified CIFB structure



Figure 4.13: Block diagram of the quantizer

period. The implemented flash ADC, shown in Figure 4.13, features 32-levels, realized with 31 comparators that compare the input signal with a reference voltage ladder.

The reference voltages are realized through a resistive divider connected to a dedicate power supply. The 31 voltage levels are centered around the common mode voltage $(V_{DD}/2 = 550 \text{ mV})$ and cover the required signal swing with 31 20-mV steps. The unit resistance has been fixed to 1 k Ω to reduce the quiescent current consumption (24 μ A). The mismatch guaranteed by the technology is lower than $\Delta R/R = 1.8\%$.

The schematic of the comparator is shown in Figure 4.14. The circuit consists of two stages. The first stage, a continuous-time fully differential pre-amplifier, performs the difference between the input signals and compares it with the difference between the threshold voltages, according to:

$$V_{on} = A \cdot \left[\left(V_{ref+} - V_{In+} \right) - \left(V_{ref-} - V_{In-} \right) \right] V_{op} = A \cdot \left[\left(V_{ref-} - V_{In-} \right) - \left(V_{ref+} - V_{In+} \right) \right],$$
(4.10)

where A is the DC-gain and V_{on} and V_{op} are the differential output signals of the preamplification stage. The output common-mode voltage of the pre-amplifier is controlled by the red MOS transistors, working in the triode region. The amplified difference between the input signals and the threshold voltages $(V_{op} - V_{on})$ is then passed to the latch, which, on the positive edge of the clock, determines the digital output signals, depending on its input. The continuous-time pre-amplifier reduces the comparator kick-back on the previous integrator output and guarantees a constant input capacitance, thus allowing the



Figure 4.14: Schematic of the fully-differential comparator

optimization of the previous stage bandwidth and power consumption. The total current consumption is equal to $10 \,\mu$ A.

4.3.4 Digital-to-Analog Converter

The feedback DAC is most critical block in a CT $\Sigma\Delta$ modulator. As already mentioned, its linearity affects the linearity of the entire circuit and any noise components injected by the DAC cannot be distinguished from the input signal, thus degrading the SNR. A typical problem in CT modulators is the jitter sensitivity. Generally the feedback DAC pulses remain constant over the whole clock period, and, therefore, their integral varies linearly with the integration time, which is modulated by the clock jitter. This leads to an error which affects both the SNR and the linearity. The effect of the clock jitter strongly depends on the DAC implementation, thus requiring a careful choice of the best topology to use.

Current Steering and Resistive DACs

The current steering DAC, shown in Figure 4.15, is most common solution adopted in CT $\Sigma\Delta$ modulators. In this circuit a set of current mirrors are connected to the switches controlled by the quantizer output, thus adding or subtracting a given amount of current from the integrator summing node [37]. This solution is quite simple, since it does not



Figure 4.15: Current steering DAC

require any reference voltage, but is very sensitive to the clock jitter. This problem can be partially alleviated using the return-to-zero (RZ) code (i. e. the current goes back to zero at the end of each sampling period), which makes the error due to clock jitter independent of the input signal.

The major drawback of this solution is the switch charge injection, illustrated in Figure 4.16. The circuit can behave as shown in Figure 4.16(b) or Figure 4.16(c), depending on the size of the switches (M3, M4, M5, and M6), leading in any case to distortion.

Another solution to implement the DAC is to use resistive feedback branches [38], as shown in Figure 4.17. This solution is expensive in terms of power consumption, since the resistors should have small size to reduce the thermal noise (4kTR) the parasitic capacitance, which causes excess delay in the loop.

Switched-Capacitor-Resistor DAC

Considering the drawback of current steering and resistive DAC the solution adopted in the implemented $\Sigma\Delta$ modulator is the Switched-Capacitor-Resistive (SCR) topology, shown in Figure 4.18. During each clock cycle, the capacitors C_r store a precise amount of charge ($Q = C_r \cdot V$). The capacitors are then discharged into the integrator summing node through an additional resistor R_r , which defines an exponentially decaying current pulse, with time constant $\tau = R_r \cdot C_r$, according to:

$$I_c = \frac{V}{R_r} \mathrm{e}^{-t/\tau}.$$
(4.11)



Figure 4.16: Unitary current mirror of a current steering DAC: command bit (a), error due to large switches (b) and error due to small switches (c)



Figure 4.17: Resistive DAC



Figure 4.18: Switched-capacitor-resistor DAC

The main advantage of this structure is the insensitivity to clock jitter. Indeed, if the time constant τ is sufficiently smaller than the sampling period (T_s) , the current injected in the integrator summing node goes inherently to zero before the end of each cycle, and therefore, the amount of charge transferred is well controlled and constant (given by Q), as shown in Figure 4.19. Obviously, the on-resistance R_{on} of the switches M7 and M8 must be such that $R_{on} \ll R_r$, so that τ is well controlled.

Referring to the detailed schematic of the implemented SCR DAC, shown in Figure 4.18, during half of the clock period, the capacitors are reset to the common-mode voltage V_{CM} (through M3, M4, M5, and M6). On the falling edge of the clock, one plate of the capacitor is connected to the integrator summing node (through M7 and M8), while the other is connected to V_{ref+} (M1) or V_{ref-} (M2), depending on the corresponding quantizer output. To limit the charge injection, dummy switches (M9 and M10) have been added. Being the quantizer resolution 5 bits, 31 DAC levels are required, which are obtained with 31 identical SCR branches. To ensure a constant capacitive load, independent of the input signal level, 31 capacitors are always connected to both V_{ref+} and V_{ref-} in the fully-differential structure. This is achieved by connecting the capacitors in complementary mode.

The first feedback branch is the dominant jitter error source, and hence τ should be sized accurately. On the other hand, the other feedback branches can be sized less aggressively, because the jitter error is shaped. Consequently the time constants have been chosen as:

$$\tau_1 = 7.5\%T_s, \ \tau_2 = 1.5\%T_s, \ \tau_3 = 3\%T_s. \tag{4.12}$$



Figure 4.19: Detailed schematic of the implemented SCR DAC

An analytical calculation of the resulting jitter sensitivity [39] leads to:

$$N_j = \frac{\left(\frac{\Delta}{2}\right)^2 \left(\frac{\sigma_t}{T_s}\right)^2}{OSR} \cdot \left(\frac{T_s}{s\tau}\right)^2 e^{\frac{-T_s}{\tau}},\tag{4.13}$$

where T_s is the sampling period ($T_s = 1/F_s = 160$ nS), σ^2 is the variance of the clock period and Δ the quantizer step width. Furthermore, the capacitor size cannot be arbitrary, but depends on the noise contribution tolerated at the input to meet the SNR requirement. This aspect is important only in the first stage, where the noise contribution is:

$$V_{n,c}^2 = \left(\frac{2kT}{CA^2}\right),\tag{4.14}$$

where *A* is the integrator gain, *k* the Boltzmann constant, *T* the absolute temperature and *C* the capacitor size. To ensure low input noise contribution and low jitter sensitivity, the first stage DAC is sized as: $R_{r,1} = 20 \text{ k}\Omega$ and $C_{r,1} = 600 \text{ fF}$ ($\tau_1 = 12 \text{ ns}$). Instead. the second and third stages, which do not affect the input noise, have been sized as: $R_{r,2} = 20 \text{ k}\Omega$, $C_{r,2} = 100 \text{ fF}$, $R_{r,3} = 40 \text{ k}\Omega$, and $C_{r,3} = 100 \text{ fF}$ ($\tau_2 = 2 \text{ ns}$ and $\tau_3 = 4 \text{ ns}$).

4.3.5 Integrators

The first integrator resistors and capacitors have been sized to satisfy the thermal noise requirements, taking into account the signal attenuation by a factor of 12 required to accommodate the 5-V power bridge output swing within the 400-mV $\Sigma\Delta$ modulator input range. Referring to Figure 4.18, the first stage has been sized with $R_1 = 163 \text{ k}\Omega$ and $C_1 = 81 \text{ pF}$. The resistors and capacitors of the second and third integrators have been scaled to optimize area, power consumption, and output swing: $R_2 = 160 \text{ k}\Omega$, $C_2 = 13 \text{ pF}$, $R_3 = 25 \text{ k}\Omega$ and $C_3 = 6.5 \text{ pF}$.

A SCR solution requires a more powerful integrator then a classical CT implementation with resistive or current steering DAC. To follow correctly the feedback pulse, the integrator bandwidth and slew-rate have to be larger than usual. However, they can still be smaller then in a DT solution, since the rising and falling times of the DAC pulses are limited by R_r (τ). Moreover, the first integrator determines the overall noise and linearity of the modulator, and, hence, low flicker noise and high linearity are required too. To comply also with the low power consumption required, a two stage unfolded class-AB operational amplifier, shown in Figure 4.20, was used in first stage. This architecture allows a better efficiency with respect to folded cascode or two-stage class-A topologies, reducing the quiescent current for the same performance [40].

Two important parameters of the push-pull, rail-to-rail output stage of this operational amplifier, formed by M9 and M12 (M10 and M11), are the output voltage range and the maximum output current that can be supplied to the load. Indeed, the output swing required in the absence of feedforward branches is pretty high. Therefore, in order to allow proper operation, the maximum differential input voltage has been fixed to 400 mV (-8 dB_{FS}). The ratio W/L of the output transistors has been chosen as large as possible



Figure 4.20: Operational amplifier used in the first integrator

to achieve rail-to-rail output swing. The virtual battery inserted between M9 and M12 ensures the proper biasing (quiescent current), while the available output current is determined by the aspect ratio of M9 and M5 (M8).

In the used class-AB topology each gain stage requires a separate common-mode feedback (CMFB) circuit, which is realized with a conventional CT structure. Miller-compensation (R_m and C_m) is used to guarantee stability. The bode diagram of the amplifier is reported in Figure 4.21.

The performance required for the operational amplifiers used in the second and third integrators are more relaxed and can be easily obtained with a conventional two-stage operational amplifier. Moreover, the noise introduced by these amplifiers is attenuated by first integrator gain. The performances obtained for each operational amplifier are summarized in Table 4.3.

Stage	GBW [MHz]	DC Gain [dB]	Phase Margin [°]	Current [µA]
1 st	50	66	50	800
2 nd	80	50	58	170
3 rd	80	50	58	170

Table 4.3: operational amplifier perfor	rmance summary
---	----------------



Figure 4.21: Bode diagram of the operational amplifier used in the first integrator

4.3.6 Dynamic Element Matching Logic

To improve matching of the feedback capacitors, Dynamic Element Matching (DEM) is implemented. Dynamic element matching is based on periodic exchanging of reference elements which may have a mismatch. As a result, the mismatch is modulated with the exchange rate to another (out-of-band) frequency.

The main problem to implement the DEM randomization code is the excess-loopdelay which may produce instability in the system. For this reason, we implemented a simple Data Weighted Averaging (DWA) algorithm that only requires one logical step to obtain the randomization. Basically, the thermometric code produced by the quantizer is transformed into a binary code D and, in the DAC, D elements are connected to V_{ref+} . A pointer stores the position of the last used DAC element (D_0), so that the D required elements are selected starting from D_0 . The value of D_0 is then updated to $D_0 + D$. An example is shown in Figure 4.22 for D = 5.

This solution ensures that the DEM introduces a small fixed time delay. Indeed, thanks to the 40-nm technology a very fast logic is obtained. The total time required to generate the DAC control bits from the comparator output is just over half clock period, which ensures the stability of the $\Sigma\Delta$ modulator.



Figure 4.22: Dynamic element matching implementation and timing

4.3.7 Noise Analysis and Simulation Results

To ensure 100 dB of SNR, we simulated the noise contribution of each block as a function of the maximum input signal, thus obtaining:

$$SNR = 20\log\frac{V_{SIGN}}{V_{NOISE}}.$$
(4.15)

Considering a maximum input signal equal to 0.4 V, the maximum input referred noise value is $2.82 \,\mu$ V. The noise contributions are the following:

- *Input resistance* The input resistance ($R = 160 \text{ k}\Omega$) generates thermal noise with root mean square value equal to $V_{n,r}^2 = 4kTR$. However, the output signal amplitude of the class-D amplifier power bridge (i. e. the actual input signal of the $\Sigma\Delta$ modulator) is 5 V and, hence, the noise contribution is scaled by a factor of 12 when referred to the actual input, leading to $V_{n,r}^2 = 4kTR/144$.
- *Input stage* In the operation amplifier of the first integrator, the input transistors generate Flicker noise given by $V_{n,f}^2 = k_F / (C_{ox}WLf)$.
- *RC feedback* In the feedback branch the dominant noise contribution is due to capacitors (kT/C), scaled by the $\Sigma\Delta$ modulator gain (A): $V_{n,c}^2 = 2kT/(CA^2)$.

The total noise obtained in simulation is equal to 2.7 μ V which ensures a SNR = 101 dB.

To analyze the anti aliasing filter proprieties of the $\Sigma\Delta$ modulator, we performed simulations with a PWM input signal. Figure 4.23 shows the obtained input and output spectra of the circuit, together with the $\Sigma\Delta$ modulator signal transfer function, thus highlighting the AAF effect.



Figure 4.23: Simulated input and output spectra of the $\Sigma\Delta$ modulator for a PWM input signal and $\Sigma\Delta$ modulator signal transfer function (AAF)



Figure 4.24: CT $\Sigma\Delta$ modulator layout

4.3.8 Layout

The realized third order CT $\Sigma\Delta$ modulator has been integrated using a 40-nm, 7-metal, CMOS technology. The active chip area is 1.1 mm × 0.6 mm = 0.66 mm². The layout of the realized chip is shown in Figure 4.24, while Figure 4.25 shows the chip photo. The layout is as symmetric as possible to minimize interferences. The clock tree is placed at the bottom of the chip and all the generated clock phases and the digital control signals are as far away as possible from the analog core. The analog core includes the three operational amplifiers, the resistances, the SCR network, and the reference voltage generators. The quantizer is positioned near the DACs, while the digital logic is placed at the right side of the chip.

4.3.9 Experimental Results

The realized $\Sigma\Delta$ ADC is presently being tested. The first results show a problem in the reference voltage generator (V_{ref+} and V_{ref-}), which limits the performance of the circuit for large input signals. However, for small input signals the circuit operates as expected. Basically, this is due to cross-coupling between the digital output and the DAC reference voltages. Figure 4.26 shows the measured SNDR of the modulator as a function of the input signal amplitude. The noise floor, indeed, increases for large signals, leading to a SNDR degradation for input signals above -40 dB_{FS} , while above -20 dB_{FS} distortion becomes dominant, as shown in the spectra reported in Figure 4.27. However, this noise

CHAPTER 4. $\Sigma\Delta$ ADC FOR DIGITAL CLASS-D AMPLIFIER



Figure 4.25: Chip micrograph of the CT $\Sigma\Delta$ modulator, including the class-D amplifier power stage)

Parameter	Value
Technology	CMOS 40 nm
Area	$0.6 6 \mathrm{mm^2}$
Supply voltage	1.1 V
Power consumption	1.7 mW
Full-scale signal	0.4 V
Bandwidth	24 kHz
Dynamic range	101 dB
Peak SNR	101 dB
Peak SNDR	72 dB
ENOB	11.5 bit
AAF	Third order
AAF cutoff frequency	150 kHz

floor increase has little effect on the Class-D amplifier performance, considering the requirements illustrated in Figure 4.26 (for large signals more noise is tolerated since it is not perceived on the loudspeakers).

The main features of the implemented third-order modulator are summarized in Table 4.4.



Figure 4.26: SNDR of the $\Sigma\Delta$ modulator as a function of the input signal amplitude at 1 kHz and SNDR requirements



Figure 4.27: Spectra of the ADC output signal with -42 dB_{FS} and -22 dB_{FS} , 1 kHz input signals
Chapter 5 Conclusions

This thesis work has been focused on the design of two different low-voltage, low-power A/D converters for two different switching-mode systems The goal of this research was to explore efficient digital control techniques to improve the performance of switching-mode systems, such as DC-DC converters and class-D audio amplifiers, which so far are implemented with analog control circuits. Ideally the digital control is the most efficient solution to regulate and monitor the operation of these systems. Moreover, the rapid scaling of CMOS technology shall give even more significance to digital solutions which integrate more features than their analog counterparts.

However, the A/D converters are the bottleneck that limit the diffusion of digitally controlled switching-mode systems. Basically, the ADC performance is often limiting the performance of the entire system and, hence, the ADC requirements in switching-mode systems are extremely tough. In addition, the technology scaling does not bring that much benefit to analog circuit performance and introduces a hard challenges for achieving an acceptable dynamic range, due to the reduction of the supply voltage. At the same time, the threshold voltage is not scaling linearly with the supply voltage, thus leading to a further strong degradation of the useful dynamic range, making difficult to drive CMOS switches and use cascode configurations circuits.

Despite these limitations, in these thesis we designed two A/D converters, in 65-nm and 40-nm CMOS technologies, with suitable performance for a digital SMPS and a digital class-D amplifier, respectively. The achieved results demonstrate that using digital control in switching-mode systems is indeed possible.

Bibliography

- J. S. Chang, B. H. Gwee, Y. S. Lon, and M. T. Tan, "A novel low-power low-voltage class-D amplifier with feedback for improving THD, power eciency and gain linearity," in *IEEE International Symposium on Circuits and Systems (ISCAS)*, May 2001.
- [2] D. Mattingly, "Designing stable compensation networks for single phase voltage mode buck regulators," Intersil Corporation, Milpitas, USA, Tech. Rep., Dec. 2003.
- [3] G. Petrone and G. Spagnuolo, "Tolerance design of controllers for switching regulators," *IEEE Transactions on Aerospace and Electronic Systems*, vol. 40, no. 2, pp. 661–674, Apr. 2004.
- [4] J. Xiao, A. Peterchev, J. Zhang, and S. Sanders, "A 4μA-quiescent-current dualmode buck converter IC for cellular phone applications," in *IEEE International Solid-State Circuits Conference (ISSCC)*, Feb. 2004, pp. 280–528.
- [5] S. Buso, P. Mattavelli, L. Rossetto, and G. Spiazzi, "Simple digital control improving dynamic performance of power factor preregulators," *IEEE Transactions on Power Electronics*, vol. 13, no. 5, pp. 814–823, Sep. 1998.
- [6] V. Yousefzadeh and S. Choudhury, "Nonlinear digital PID controller for DC-DC converters," in *IEEE Applied Power Electronics Conference and Exposition (APEC)*, Feb. 2008, pp. 1704–1709.
- [7] A. Soto, P. Alou, and J. A. Cobos, "Nonlinear digital control breaks bandwidth limitations," in *IEEE Applied Power Electronics Conference and Exposition (APEC)*, Mar. 2006, pp. 1–7.
- [8] J. Xiao, A. V. Peterchev, J. Zhang, and S. R. Sanders, "A 4μA quiescent-current dual-mode digitally controlled buck converter IC for cellular phone applications," *IEEE Journal of Solid-State Circuits*, vol. 39, no. 12, pp. 2342–2348, Dec. 2004.
- [9] X. Zhang and D. Maksimovic, "Digital PWM/PFM controller with input voltage feed-forward for synchronous buck converters," in *IEEE Applied Power Electronics Conference and Exposition (APEC)*, Feb. 2008, pp. 523–528.

- [10] A. P. Dancy and A. P. Chandrakasan, "Ultra low power control circuits for PWM converters," in *IEEE Power Electronics Specialists Conference (PESC)*, vol. 1, Jun. 1997, pp. 21–27.
- [11] A. Syed, E. Ahmed, D. Maksimovic, and E. Alarcon, "Digital pulse width modulator architectures," in *IEEE Power Electronics Specialists Conference (PESC)*, vol. 6, Jun. 2004, pp. 4689–4695.
- [12] E. G. Soenen, A. Roth, J. Shi, M. Kinyua, J. Gaither, and E. Ortynska, "A robust digital DC-DC converter with rail-to-rail output range in 40nm CMOS," in *IEEE International Solid-State Circuits Conference (ISSCC)*, Feb. 2010, pp. 198–199.
- [13] A. Parayandeh and A. Prodic, "Programmable analog-to-digital converter for lowpower DC-DC SMPS," *IEEE Transactions on Power Electronics*, vol. 23, no. 1, pp. 500–505, Jan. 2008.
- [14] F. Kuttner, H. Habibovic, T. Hartig, M. Fulde, G. Babin, A. Santner, P. Bogner, C. Kropf, H. Riesslegger, and U. Hodel, "A digitally controlled DC-DC converter for SoC in 28nm CMOS," in *IEEE International Solid-State Circuits Conference* (*ISSCC*), Feb. 2011, pp. 384–385.
- [15] E. G. Soenen, A. Roth, J. Shi, M. Kinyua, J. Gaither, and E. Ortynska, "A robust digital DC-DC converter with rail-to-rail output range in 40nm CMOS," in *IEEE International Solid-State Circuits Conference (ISSCC)*, Feb. 2010, pp. 198–199.
- [16] P. P. Siniscalchi and R. K. Hester, "A 20W/channel class-D amplifier with significantly reduced common-mode radiated emissions," in *IEEE International Solid-State Circuits Conference (ISSCC)*, Feb. 2009, pp. 448–449.
- [17] Y. H. Liu, "Novel modulation strategies for class-D amplifier," *IEEE Transactions on Consumer Electronics*, vol. 53, no. 3, pp. 987–994, Aug. 2007.
- [18] S. Maughan and R. Henderson, "NMOS-only class-D output stages based on charge pump architectures," in *IEEE International Symposium on Circuits and Systems (IS-CAS)*, May 2009, pp. 1185–1188.
- [19] F. Maloberti, Data Converters. Springer, 2007.
- [20] R. Cellier, "Contrôle et intégration d'amplificateurs de classe d à commande numérique pour la téléphonie mobile," Ph.D. dissertation, Institut National des Sciences Appliquees de Lyon, 2011.
- [21] K. Nielsen, "Digital pulse modulation amplifier (PMA) topologies based on PEDEC control," in *AES Convention*, May 1999.
- [22] P. Midya, B. Roeckner, and S. Bergstedt, "Digital correction of PWM switching amplifiers," *IEEE Power Electronics Letters*, vol. 2, no. 2, pp. 68–72, Jun. 2004.

- [23] R. Cellier, G. Pillonnet, A. Nagari, and N. Abouchi, "An review of fully digital audio class D amplifiers topologies," in *Joint IEEE North-East Workshop on Circuits and Systems and TAISA Conference (NEWCAS-TAISA)*, Jul. 2009, pp. 1–4.
- [24] B. Razavi, *Principles of Data Conversion System Design*. John Wiley and Sons, 1994.
- [25] P.-Y. Robert, B. Gosselin, A. E. Ayoub, and M. Sawan, "An ultra-low-power successive-approximation-based ADC for implantable sensing devices," in *IEEE International Midwest Symposium on Circuits and Systems (MWSCAS)*, vol. 1, Aug. 2006, pp. 7–11.
- [26] P. H. Saul, "Successive approximation analog-to-digital conversion at video rates," *IEEE Journal of Solid-State Circuits*, vol. 16, no. 3, pp. 147–151, Jun. 1981.
- [27] S. Mortezapour and E. K. F. Lee, "A 1-V, 8-bit successive approximation ADC in standard CMOS process," *IEEE Journal of Solid-State Circuits*, vol. 35, no. 4, pp. 642–646, Apr. 2000.
- [28] H.-C. Hong and G.-M. Lee, "A 65-fJ/conversion-step 0.9-V 200-kS/s rail-to-rail 8bit successive approximation ADC," *IEEE Journal of Solid-State Circuits*, vol. 42, no. 10, pp. 2161–2168, Oct. 2007.
- [29] M. Saberi, R. Lotfi, K. Mafinezhad, and W. A. Serdijn, "Analysis of power consumption and linearity in capacitive digital-to-analog converters used in successive approximation ADCs," *IEEE Transactions on Circuits and Systems I: Regular Papers*, vol. 58, no. 8, pp. 1736–1748, Aug. 2011.
- [30] B. W. R., "Spectra of quantized signals," *Bell System Technical Journal*, vol. 27, pp. 446–472, Jul. 1948.
- [31] G. C. T. Steven R. Norsworthy, Richard Schreier, *Delta-Sigma data converters: theory, design, and simulation.* Wiley-IEEE Press, 1997.
- [32] T. Salo, "Bandpass delta-sigma modulators for radio receivers," Helsinki University of Technology, Electronic Circuit Design Laboratory, Report 36, 2003.
- [33] H. Tao, L. Toth, and J. M. Khoury, "Analysis of timing jitter in bandpass sigma-delta modulators," *IEEE Transactions on Circuits and Systems II: Analog and Digital Signal Processing*, vol. 46, no. 8, pp. 991–1001, Aug. 1999.
- [34] S. Lindfors, M. Lansirinne, T. Lindeman, and K. Halonen, "On the design of second order multi-bit delta-sigma modulators," in *IEEE International Symposium on Circuits and Systems (ISCAS)*, vol. 2, jul 1999, pp. 13–16.
- [35] M. Sarhang-Nejad and G. C. Temes, "A high-resolution multibit sigma-delta ADC with digital correction and relaxed amplifier requirements," *IEEE Journal of Solid-State Circuits*, vol. 28, no. 6, pp. 648–660, Jun. 1993.

- [36] B. H. Leung and S. Sutarja, "Multibit sigma-delta A/D converter incorporating a novel class of dynamic element matching techniques," *IEEE Transactions on Circuits and Systems II: Analog and Digital Signal Processing*, vol. 39, no. 1, pp. 35– 51, Jan. 1992.
- [37] L. Dorrer, F. Kuttner, A. Santner, C. Kropf, T. Hartig, P. Torta, and P. Greco, "A 2.2mW, continuous-time sigma-delta ADC for voice coding with 95dB dynamic range in a 65nm CMOS process," in *European Solid-State Circuits Conference (ES-SCIRC)*, Sep. 2006, pp. 195–198.
- [38] S. Pavan, N. Krishnapura, R. Pandarinathan, and P. Sankar, "A power optimized continuous-time sigma-delta ADC for audio applications," *IEEE Journal of Solid-State Circuits*, vol. 43, no. 2, pp. 351–360, Feb. 2008.
- [39] M. Ortmanns, F. Gerfers, and Y. Manoli, "A continuous-time sigma-delta modulator with reduced sensitivity to clock jitter through SCR feedback," *IEEE Transactions* on Circuits and Systems I: Regular Papers, vol. 52, no. 5, pp. 875–884, May 2005.
- [40] F. Cannillo, E. Prefasi, L. Hernandez, E. Pun, F. Yazicioglu, and C. Van Hoof, "1.4v 13μw 83db DR CT sigma-delta modulator with dual-slope quantizer and PWM DAC for biopotential signal acquisition," in *European Solid-State Circuits Conference* (*ESSCIRC*), Sep. 2011, pp. 267–270.